Order Schedule 1 (Transparency Reports)
Order Ref:
Crown Copyright 2021

Order Schedule 1 (Transparency Reports)

- 1.1 The Supplier recognises that the Buyer is subject to PPN 01/17 (Updates to transparency principles v1.1 (https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/procurement-policy-note-0117-update-to-transparency-principles). The Supplier shall comply with the provisions of this Schedule in order to assist the Buyer with its compliance with its obligations under that PPN.
- 1.2 Without prejudice to the Supplier's reporting requirements set out in the DPS Contract, within three (3) Months of the Start Date the Supplier shall submit to the Buyer for Approval (such Approval not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed) draft Transparency Reports consistent with the content requirements and format set out in the Annex of this Schedule.
- 1.3 If the Buyer rejects any proposed Transparency Report submitted by the Supplier, the Supplier shall submit a revised version of the relevant report for further Approval within five (5) days of receipt of any notice of rejection, taking account of any recommendations for revision and improvement to the report provided by the Buyer. If the Parties fail to agree on a draft Transparency Report the Buyer shall determine what should be included. Any other disagreement in connection with Transparency Reports shall be treated as a Dispute.
- 1.4 The Supplier shall provide accurate and up-to-date versions of each Transparency Report to the Buyer at the frequency referred to in the Annex of this Schedule.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Model Version: v1.0

Order Schedule 1 (Transparency Reports)

Order Ref:

Crown Copyright 2021

Annex A: List of Transparency Reports

Title	Content	Format	Frequency
Performance -	Performance against	Excel	Quarterly
KPIs	KPIs listed in DPS		
	Order Schedule 14		
Order Contract	Any milestone	Excel	Quarterly
Charges	payments or quarterly		
	payments within the		
	reporting period		
Social Value	Provision of annual	As requested	Annual
	contract workforce		
	welfare reports		
	showing progress to date		
	against the social value		
	commitment as specified		
	in the contract.		

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Order Schedule 2 (Staff Transfer)

1. Definitions

1.1 In this Schedule, the following words have the following meanings and they shall supplement Joint Schedule 1 (Definitions):

"Acquired Rights Directive"	1 the European Council Directive 77/187/EEC on the approximation of laws of European member states relating to the safeguarding of employees' rights in the event of transfers of undertakings, businesses or parts of undertakings or businesses, as amended or reenacted from time to time;
	2
"Employee Liability"	3 all claims, actions, proceedings, orders, demands, complaints, investigations (save for any claims for personal injury which are covered by insurance) and any award, compensation, damages, tribunal awards, fine, loss, order, penalty, disbursement, payment made by way of settlement and costs, expenses and legal costs reasonably incurred in connection with a claim or investigation including in relation to the following:
	a) redundancy payments including contractual or enhanced redundancy costs, termination costs and notice payments;
	b) unfair, wrongful or constructive dismissal compensation;
	c) compensation for discrimination on grounds of sex, race, disability, age, religion or belief, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity or sexual orientation or claims for equal pay;
	d) compensation for less favourable treatment of part-time workers or fixed term employees;
	e) outstanding employment debts and unlawful deduction of wages including any PAYE and National Insurance Contributions;

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

	f) employment claims whether in tort, contract or statute or otherwise;
	g) any investigation relating to employment matters by the Equality and Human Rights Commission or other enforcement, regulatory or supervisory body and of implementing any requirements which may arise from such investigation;
"Former Supplier"	a supplier supplying services to the Buyer before the Relevant Transfer Date that are the same as or substantially similar to the Services (or any part of the Services) and shall include any Subcontractor of such supplier (or any Subcontractor of any such Subcontractor);
"New Fair Deal"	the revised Fair Deal position set out in the HM Treasury guidance: "Fair Deal for Staff Pensions: Staff Transfer from Central Government" issued in October 2013 including:
	(i) any amendments to that document immediately prior to the Relevant Transfer Date; and
	(ii) any similar pension protection in accordance with the Annexes D1-D3 inclusive to Part D of this Schedule as notified to the Supplier by the Buyer;
"Old Fair Deal"	HM Treasury Guidance "Staff Transfers from Central Government: A Fair Deal for Staff Pensions" issued in June 1999 including the supplementary guidance "Fair Deal for Staff pensions: Procurement of Bulk Transfer Agreements and Related Issues" issued in June 2004;
"Partial Termination"	the partial termination of the relevant Contract to the extent that it relates to the provision of any part of the Services as further provided for in Clause 10.4 (When CCS or the Buyer can end this contract) or 10.6 (When the Supplier can end the contract);
"Relevant Transfer"	a transfer of employment to which the Employment Regulations applies;

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

"Relevant Transfer Date"	in relation to a Relevant Transfer, the date upon which the Relevant Transfer takes place. For the purposes of Part D: Pensions and its Annexes, where the Supplier or a Subcontractor was the Former Supplier and there is no Relevant Transfer of the Fair Deal Employees because they remain continuously employed by the Supplier (or Subcontractor), references to the Relevant Transfer Date shall become references to the Start Date;	
"Staffing Information"	in relation to all persons identified on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List or Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List, as the case may be, such information as the Buyer may reasonably request (subject to all applicable provisions of the Data Protection Legislation), but including in an anonymised format:	
	(a) their ages, dates of commencement of employment or engagement, gender and place of work;	
	(b) details of whether they are employed, self- employed contractors or consultants, agency workers or otherwise;	
	(c) the identity of the employer or relevant contracting Party;	
	(d) their relevant contractual notice periods and any other terms relating to termination of employment, including redundancy procedures, and redundancy payments;	
	(e) their wages, salaries, bonuses and profit sharing arrangements as applicable;	
	(f) details of other employment-related benefits, including (without limitation) medical insurance, life assurance, pension or other retirement benefit schemes, share option schemes and company car schedules applicable to them;	

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

	(g) any outstanding or potential contractual, statutory or other liabilities in respect of such individuals (including in respect of personal injury claims);
	(h) details of any such individuals on long term sickness absence, parental leave, maternity leave or other authorised long term absence;
	(i) copies of all relevant documents and materials relating to such information, including copies of relevant contracts of employment (or relevant standard contracts if applied generally in respect of such employees); and
	(j) any other "employee liability information" as such term is defined in regulation 11 of the Employment Regulations;
"Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List"	a list provided by the Supplier of all Supplier Staff whose will transfer under the Employment Regulations on the Service Transfer Date;
"Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List"	a list prepared and updated by the Supplier of all Supplier Staff who are at the date of the list wholly or mainly engaged in or assigned to the provision of the Services or any relevant part of the Services which it is envisaged as at the date of such list will no longer be provided by the Supplier;
"Term"	the period commencing on the Start Date and ending on the expiry of the Initial Period or any Extension Period or on earlier termination of the relevant Contract;
"Transferring Buyer Employees"	those employees of the Buyer to whom the Employment Regulations will apply on the Relevant Transfer Date;
"Transferring Former Supplier Employees"	in relation to a Former Supplier, those employees of the Former Supplier to whom the Employment Regulations will apply on the Relevant Transfer Date.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

2. INTERPRETATION

- 2.1 Where a provision in this Schedule imposes any obligation on the Supplier including (without limit) to comply with a requirement or provide an indemnity, undertaking or warranty, the Supplier shall procure that each of its Subcontractors shall comply with such obligation and provide such indemnity, undertaking or warranty to CCS, the Buyer, Former Supplier, Replacement Supplier or Replacement Subcontractor, as the case may be and where the Subcontractor fails to satisfy any claims under such indemnities the Supplier will be liable for satisfying any such claim as if it had provided the indemnity itself.
- 2.2 The provisions of Paragraphs 2.1 and 2.6 of Part A, Paragraph 3.1 of Part B, Paragraphs 1.5, 1.7 and 1.9 of Part C, Part D and Paragraphs 1.4, 2.3 and 2.8 of Part E of this Schedule (together "Third Party Provisions") confer benefits on third parties (each such person a "Third Party Beneficiary") and are intended to be enforceable by Third Party Beneficiaries by virtue of the CRTPA.
- 2.3 Subject to Paragraph 2.2 above, a person who is not a Party to this Order Contract has no right under the CRTPA to enforce any term of this Order Contract but this does not affect any right or remedy of any person which exists or is available otherwise than pursuant to that Act.
- 2.4 No Third Party Beneficiary may enforce, or take any step to enforce, any Third Party Provision without the prior written consent of the Buyer, which may, if given, be given on and subject to such terms as the Buyer may determine.
- 2.5 Any amendments or modifications to this Order Contract may be made, and any rights created under Paragraph 2.2 above may be altered or extinguished, by the Parties without the consent of any Third Party Beneficiary.

3. Which parts of this Schedule apply

Only the following parts of this Schedule shall apply to this Call Off Contract:

- Part C (No Staff Transfer on the Start Date)
- Part E (Staff Transfer on Exit)

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

PART A: STAFF TRANSFER AT THE START DATE OUTSOURCING FROM THE BUYER

1. What is a relevant transfer

- 1.1 The Buyer and the Supplier agree that:
 - 1.1.1 the commencement of the provision of the Services or of each relevant part of the Services will be a Relevant Transfer in relation to the Transferring Buyer Employees; and
 - 1.1.2 as a result of the operation of the Employment Regulations, the contracts of employment between the Buyer and the Transferring Buyer Employees (except in relation to any terms disapplied through operation of regulation 10(2) of the Employment Regulations) will have effect on and from the Relevant Transfer Date as if originally made between the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor and each such Transferring Buyer Employee.
- 1.2 The Buyer shall comply with all its obligations under the Employment Regulations and shall perform and discharge all its obligations in respect of the Transferring Buyer Employees in respect of the period arising up to (but not including) the Relevant Transfer Date (including (without limit) the payment of all remuneration, benefits, entitlements and outgoings, all wages, accrued but untaken holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions and pension contributions which in any case are attributable in whole or in part to the period up to (but not including) the Relevant Transfer Date) and any necessary apportionments in respect of any periodic payments shall be made between: (i) the Buyer; and (ii) the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor (as appropriate).

2. Indemnities the Buyer must give

- 2.1 Subject to Paragraph 2.2, the Buyer shall indemnify the Supplier and any Subcontractor against any Employee Liabilities arising from or as a result of:
 - 2.1.1 any act or omission by the Buyer in respect of any Transferring Buyer Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Buyer Employee occurring before the Relevant Transfer Date;
 - 2.1.2 the breach or non-observance by the Buyer before the Relevant Transfer Date of:
 - (a) any collective agreement applicable to the Transferring Buyer Employees; and/or
 - (b) any custom or practice in respect of any Transferring Buyer Employees which the Buyer is contractually bound to honour:

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 2.1.3 any claim by any trade union or other body or person representing the Transferring Buyer Employees arising from or connected with any failure by the Buyer to comply with any legal obligation to such trade union, body or person arising before the Relevant Transfer Date:
- 2.1.4 any proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority in respect of any financial obligation including, but not limited to, PAYE and primary and secondary national insurance contributions:
 - (a) in relation to any Transferring Buyer Employee, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising before the Relevant Transfer Date; and
 - (b) in relation to any employee who is not a Transferring Buyer Employee and in respect of whom it is later alleged or determined that the Employment Regulations applied so as to transfer his/her employment from the Buyer to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor as appropriate, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by the HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising before the Relevant Transfer Date.
- 2.1.5 a failure of the Buyer to discharge, or procure the discharge of, all wages, salaries and all other benefits and all PAYE tax deductions and national insurance contributions relating to the Transferring Buyer Employees arising before the Relevant Transfer Date:
- 2.1.6 any claim made by or in respect of any person employed or formerly employed by the Buyer other than a Transferring Buyer Employee for whom it is alleged the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor as appropriate may be liable by virtue of the Employment Regulations and/or the Acquired Rights Directive; and
- 2.1.7 any claim made by or in respect of a Transferring Buyer Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Buyer Employee relating to any act or omission of the Buyer in relation to its obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations, except to the extent that the liability arises from the failure by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to comply with regulation 13(4) of the Employment Regulations.
- 2.2 The indemnities in Paragraph 2.1 shall not apply to the extent that the Employee Liabilities arise or are attributable to an act or omission of the Supplier or any Subcontractor whether occurring or having its origin before, on or after the Relevant Transfer Date including any Employee Liabilities:

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 2.2.1 arising out of the resignation of any Transferring Buyer Employee before the Relevant Transfer Date on account of substantial detrimental changes to his/her working conditions proposed by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor to occur in the period from (and including) the Relevant Transfer Date; or
- 2.2.2 arising from the failure by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to comply with its obligations under the Employment Regulations.
- 2.3 If any person who is not identified by the Buyer as a Transferring Buyer Employee claims, or it is determined in relation to any person who is not identified by the Buyer as a Transferring Buyer Employee, that his/her contract of employment has been transferred from the Buyer to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor pursuant to the Employment Regulations or the Acquired Rights Directive then:
 - 2.3.1 the Supplier shall, or shall procure that the Subcontractor shall, within 5 Working Days of becoming aware of that fact, notify the Buyer in writing; and
 - 2.3.2 the Buyer may offer (or may procure that a third party may offer) employment to such person, or take such other reasonable steps as the Buyer considers appropriate to deal with the matter provided always that such steps are in compliance with Law, within 15 Working Days of receipt of notice from the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor.
- 2.4 If an offer referred to in Paragraph 2.3.2 is accepted, or if the situation has otherwise been resolved by the Buyer, the Supplier shall, or shall procure that a Subcontractor shall, immediately release the person from his/her employment or alleged employment;
- 2.5 If by the end of the 15 Working Day period referred to in Paragraph 2.3.2:
 - 2.5.1 no such offer of employment has been made;
 - 2.5.2 such offer has been made but not accepted; or
 - 2.5.3 the situation has not otherwise been resolved,
- the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor may within 5 Working Days give notice to terminate the employment or alleged employment of such person.
 - 2.6 Subject to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor acting in accordance with the provisions of Paragraphs 2.3 to 2.5 and in accordance with all applicable proper employment procedures set out in applicable Law and subject also to Paragraph 2.7, the Buyer will indemnify the Supplier and/or the relevant Subcontractor against all Employee Liabilities arising out of the termination of the employment pursuant to the provisions of Paragraph 2.5 provided that the

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Supplier takes, or procures that the Subcontractor takes, all reasonable steps to minimise any such Employee Liabilities.

- 2.7 The indemnity in Paragraph 2.6:
 - 2.7.1 shall not apply to:
 - (a) any claim for:
 - discrimination, including on the grounds of sex, race, disability, age, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity or sexual orientation, religion or belief; or
 - (ii) equal pay or compensation for less favourable treatment of part-time workers or fixed-term employees;

in any case in relation to any alleged act or omission of the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor; or

- (b) any claim that the termination of employment was unfair because the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor neglected to follow a fair dismissal procedure; and
- 2.7.2 shall apply only where the notification referred to in Paragraph 2.3.1 is made by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor (as appropriate) to the Buyer within 6 months of the Start Date
- 2.8 If any such person as is referred to in Paragraph 2.3 is neither re-employed by the Buyer nor dismissed by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor within the time scales set out in Paragraph 2.5, such person shall be treated as having transferred to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor and the Supplier shall, or shall procure that the relevant Subcontractor shall, comply with such obligations as may be imposed upon it under applicable Law.
- 3. Indemnities the Supplier must give and its obligations
- 3.1 Subject to Paragraph 3.2, the Supplier shall indemnify the Buyer against any Employee Liabilities arising from or as a result of:
 - 3.1.1 any act or omission by the Supplier or any Subcontractor in respect of any Transferring Buyer Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Buyer Employee whether occurring before, on or after the Relevant Transfer Date;
 - 3.1.2 the breach or non-observance by the Supplier or any Subcontractor on or after the Relevant Transfer Date of:
 - (a) any collective agreement applicable to the Transferring Buyer Employees; and/or

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (b) any custom or practice in respect of any Transferring Buyer Employees which the Supplier or any Subcontractor is contractually bound to honour;
- 3.1.3 any claim by any trade union or other body or person representing any Transferring Buyer Employees arising from or connected with any failure by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to comply with any legal obligation to such trade union, body or person arising on or after the Relevant Transfer Date;
- 3.1.4 any proposal by the Supplier or a Subcontractor made before the Relevant Transfer Date to make changes to the terms and conditions of employment or working conditions of any Transferring Buyer Employees to their material detriment on or after their transfer to the Supplier or the relevant Subcontractor (as the case may be) on the Relevant Transfer Date, or to change the terms and conditions of employment or working conditions of any person who would have been a Transferring Buyer Employee but for their resignation (or decision to treat their employment as terminated under regulation 4(9) of the Employment Regulations) before the Relevant Transfer Date as a result of or for a reason connected to such proposed changes;
- 3.1.5 any statement communicated to or action undertaken by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to, or in respect of, any Transferring Buyer Employee before the Relevant Transfer Date regarding the Relevant Transfer which has not been agreed in advance with the Buyer in writing;
- 3.1.6 any proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority in respect of any financial obligation including, but not limited to, PAYE and primary and secondary national insurance contributions:
 - (a) in relation to any Transferring Buyer Employee, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising on or after the Relevant Transfer Date; and
 - (b) in relation to any employee who is not a Transferring Buyer Employee, and in respect of whom it is later alleged or determined that the Employment Regulations applied so as to transfer his/her employment from the Buyer to the Supplier or a Subcontractor, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising on or after the Relevant Transfer Date;
- 3.1.7 a failure of the Supplier or any Subcontractor to discharge or procure the discharge of all wages, salaries and all other benefits and all PAYE tax deductions and national insurance contributions

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- relating to the Transferring Author Buyer ity Employees in respect of the period from (and including) the Relevant Transfer Date;
- 3.1.8 any claim made by or in respect of a Transferring Buyer Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Buyer Employee relating to any act or omission of the Supplier or any Subcontractor in relation to their obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations, except to the extent that the liability arises from the Buyer's failure to comply with its obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations; and
- 3.1.9 a failure by the Supplier or any Sub-contractor to comply with its obligations under paragraph 2.8 above.
- 3.2 The indemnities in Paragraph 3.1 shall not apply to the extent that the Employee Liabilities arise or are attributable to an act or omission of the Buyer whether occurring or having its origin before, on or after the Relevant Transfer Date including, without limitation, any Employee Liabilities arising from the Buyer's failure to comply with its obligations under the Employment Regulations.
- 3.3 The Supplier shall comply, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall comply, with all its obligations under the Employment Regulations (including its obligation to inform and consult in accordance with regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations) and shall perform and discharge, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall perform and discharge, all its obligations in respect of the Transferring Buyer Employees, from (and including) the Relevant Transfer Date (including (without limit) the payment of all remuneration, benefits, entitlements and outgoings, all wages, accrued but untaken holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions and pension contributions which in any case are attributable in whole or in part to the period from and including the Relevant Transfer Date) and any necessary apportionments in respect of any periodic payments shall be made between the Buyer and the Supplier.

4. Information the Supplier must provide

4.1 The Supplier shall, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall, promptly provide to the Buyer in writing such information as is necessary to enable the Buyer to carry out its duties under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations. The Buyer shall promptly provide to the Supplier and any Subcontractor in writing such information as is necessary to enable the Supplier and any Subcontractor to carry out their respective duties under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

5. Cabinet Office requirements

- 5.1 The Parties agree that the Principles of Good Employment Practice issued by the Cabinet Office in December 2010 apply to the treatment by the Supplier of employees whose employment begins after the Relevant Transfer Date, and the Supplier undertakes to treat such employees in accordance with the provisions of the Principles of Good Employment Practice.
- 5.2 The Supplier shall, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall, comply with any requirement notified to it by the Buyer relating to pensions in respect of any Transferring Buyer Employee as set down in:
 - 5.2.1 the Cabinet Office Statement of Practice on Staff Transfers in the Public Sector of January 2000, revised December 2013;
 - 5.2.2 Old Fair Deal; and/or
 - 5.2.3 The New Fair Deal.
- 5.3 Any changes embodied in any statement of practice, paper or other guidance that replaces any of the documentation referred to in Paragraphs 5.1 or 5.2 shall be agreed in accordance with the Variation Procedure.

6. Pensions

- 6.1 The Supplier shall, and/or shall procure that each of its Subcontractors shall, comply with:
 - 6.1.1 the requirements of Part 1 of the Pensions Act 2008, section 258 of the Pensions Act 2004 and the Transfer of Employment (Pension Protection) Regulations 2005 for all transferring staff; and
 - 6.1.2 Part D: Pensions (and its Annexes) to this Schedule.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

PART B: STAFF TRANSFER AT THE START DATE TRANSFER FROM A FORMER SUPPLIER

1. What is a relevant transfer

- 1.1 The Buyer and the Supplier agree that:
 - 1.1.1 the commencement of the provision of the Services or of any relevant part of the Services will be a Relevant Transfer in relation to the Transferring Former Supplier Employees; and
 - 1.1.2 as a result of the operation of the Employment Regulations, the contracts of employment between each Former Supplier and the Transferring Former Supplier Employees (except in relation to any terms disapplied through the operation of regulation 10(2) of the Employment Regulations) shall have effect on and from the Relevant Transfer Date as if originally made between the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor and each such Transferring Former Supplier Employee.
- 1.2 The Buyer shall procure that each Former Supplier shall comply with all its obligations under the Employment Regulations and shall perform and discharge all its obligations in respect of all the Transferring Former Supplier Employees in respect of the period up to (but not including) the Relevant Transfer Date (including (without limit) the payment of all remuneration, benefits, entitlements and outgoings, all wages, accrued but untaken holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions and pension contributions which in any case are attributable in whole or in part in respect of the period up to (but not including) the Relevant Transfer Date) and the Supplier shall make, and the Buyer shall procure that each Former Supplier makes, any necessary apportionments in respect of any periodic payments.

2. Indemnities given by the Former Supplier

- 2.1 Subject to Paragraph 2.2, the Buyer shall procure that each Former Supplier shall indemnify the Supplier and any Subcontractor against any Employee Liabilities arising from or as a result of:
 - 2.1.1 any act or omission by the Former Supplier in respect of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee arising before the Relevant Transfer Date;
 - 2.1.2 the breach or non-observance by the Former Supplier arising before the Relevant Transfer Date of:
 - (a) any collective agreement applicable to the Transferring Former Supplier Employees; and/or

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (b) any custom or practice in respect of any Transferring Former Supplier Employees which the Former Supplier is contractually bound to honour;
- 2.1.3 any proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority in respect of any financial obligation including, but not limited to, PAYE and primary and secondary national insurance contributions:
 - in relation to any Transferring Former Supplier Employee, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising before the Relevant Transfer Date; and
 - (b) in relation to any employee who is not a Transferring Former Supplier Employee and in respect of whom it is later alleged or determined that the Employment Regulations applied so as to transfer his/her employment from the Former Supplier to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor as appropriate, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations in respect of the period to (but excluding) the Relevant Transfer Date;
- 2.1.4 a failure of the Former Supplier to discharge or procure the discharge of all wages, salaries and all other benefits and all PAYE tax deductions and national insurance contributions relating to the Transferring Former Supplier Employees in respect of the period to (but excluding) the Relevant Transfer Date:
- 2.1.5 any claim made by or in respect of any person employed or formerly employed by the Former Supplier other than a Transferring Former Supplier Employee for whom it is alleged the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor as appropriate may be liable by virtue of the relevant Contract and/or the Employment Regulations and/or the Acquired Rights Directive; and
- 2.1.6 any claim made by or in respect of a Transferring Former Supplier Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee relating to any act or omission of the Former Supplier in relation to its obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations, except to the extent that the liability arises from the failure by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to comply with regulation 13(4) of the Employment Regulations.
- 2.2 The indemnities in Paragraph 2.1 shall not apply to the extent that the Employee Liabilities arise or are attributable to an act or omission of the

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Supplier or any Subcontractor whether occurring or having its origin before, on or after the Relevant Transfer Date including, without limitation, any Employee Liabilities:

- 2.2.1 arising out of the resignation of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee before the Relevant Transfer Date on account of substantial detrimental changes to his/her working conditions proposed by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to occur in the period from (and including) the Relevant Transfer Date; or
- 2.2.2 arising from the failure by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor to comply with its obligations under the Employment Regulations.
- 2.3 If any person who is not identified by the Former Supplier as a Transferring Former Supplier Employee claims, or it is determined in relation to any person who is not identified by the Former Supplier as a Transferring Former Supplier Employee, that his/her contract of employment has been transferred from a Former Supplier to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor pursuant to the Employment Regulations or the Acquired Rights Directive then:
 - 2.3.1 the Supplier shall, or shall procure that the Subcontractor shall, within 5 Working Days of becoming aware of that fact, notify the Buyer and in writing and, where required by the Buyer, notify the relevant Former Supplier in writing; and
 - 2.3.2 the Former Supplier may offer (or may procure that a third party may offer) employment to such person, or take such other steps as the Former Supplier considers appropriate to deal with the matter provided always that such steps are in compliance with applicable Law, within 15 Working Days of receipt of notice from the Supplier and/or the Subcontractor (as appropriate).
- 2.4 If an offer referred to in Paragraph 2.3.2 is accepted, , or if the situation has otherwise been resolved by the Former Supplier and/or the Buyer, the Supplier shall, or shall procure that the Subcontractor shall, immediately release the person from his/her employment or alleged employment.
- 2.5 If by the end of the 15 Working Day period referred to in Paragraph 2.3.2:
 - 2.5.1 no such offer of employment has been made;
 - 2.5.2 such offer has been made but not accepted; or
 - 2.5.3 the situation has not otherwise been resolved,

the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor may within 5 Working Days give notice to terminate the employment or alleged employment of such person;

2.6 Subject to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor acting in accordance with the provisions of Paragraphs 2.3 to 2.5 and in accordance with all applicable proper employment procedures set out in Law and subject also to Paragraph 2.7, the Buyer shall procure that the Former Supplier will indemnify the Supplier and/or the relevant Subcontractor against all Employee Liabilities arising out of the termination of the employment pursuant to the provisions of Paragraph 2.5

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

provided that the Supplier takes, or shall procure that the Subcontractor takes, all reasonable steps to minimise any such Employee Liabilities.

- 2.7 The indemnity in Paragraph 2.6:
 - 2.7.1 shall not apply to:
 - (a) any claim for:
 - (i) discrimination, including on the grounds of sex, race, disability, age, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity or sexual orientation, religion or belief; or
 - (ii) equal pay or compensation for less favourable treatment of part-time workers or fixed-term employees;

in any case in relation to any alleged act or omission of the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor; or

- (b) any claim that the termination of employment was unfair because the Supplier and/or Subcontractor neglected to follow a fair dismissal procedure; and
- 2.7.2 shall apply only where the notification referred to in Paragraph 2.3.1 is made by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor (as appropriate) to the Buyer and, if applicable, the Former Supplier, within 6 months of the Start Date.
- 2.8 If any such person as is described in Paragraph 2.3 is neither re-employed by the Former Supplier nor dismissed by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor within the time scales set out in Paragraph 2.5, such person shall be treated as having transferred to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor and the Supplier shall, or shall procure that the Subcontractor shall, comply with such obligations as may be imposed upon it under applicable Law.
- 3. Indemnities the Supplier must give and its obligations
- 3.1 Subject to Paragraph 3.2, the Supplier shall indemnify the Buyer and/or the Former Supplier against any Employee Liabilities arising from or as a result of:
 - 3.1.1 any act or omission by the Supplier or any Subcontractor in respect of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee whether occurring before, on or after the Relevant Transfer Date;
 - 3.1.2 the breach or non-observance by the Supplier or any Subcontractor on or after the Relevant Transfer Date of:

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (a) any collective agreement applicable to the Transferring Former Supplier Employee; and/or
- (b) any custom or practice in respect of any Transferring Former Supplier Employees which the Supplier or any Subcontractor is contractually bound to honour:
- 3.1.3 any claim by any trade union or other body or person representing any Transferring Former Supplier Employees arising from or connected with any failure by the Supplier or a Subcontractor to comply with any legal obligation to such trade union, body or person arising on or after the Relevant Transfer Date:
- 3.1.4 any proposal by the Supplier or a Subcontractor prior to the Relevant Transfer Date to make changes to the terms and conditions of employment or working conditions of any Transferring Former Supplier Employees to their material detriment on or after their transfer to the Supplier or a Subcontractor (as the case may be) on the Relevant Transfer Date, or to change the terms and conditions of employment or working conditions of any person who would have been a Transferring Former Supplier Employee but for their resignation (or decision to treat their employment as terminated under regulation 4(9) of the Employment Regulations) before the Relevant Transfer Date as a result of or for a reason connected to such proposed changes;
- 3.1.5 any statement communicated to or action undertaken by the Supplier or a Subcontractor to, or in respect of, any Transferring Former Supplier Employee before the Relevant Transfer Date regarding the Relevant Transfer which has not been agreed in advance with the Buyer and/or the Former Supplier in writing;
- 3.1.6 any proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority in respect of any financial obligation including, but not limited to, PAYE and primary and secondary national insurance contributions:
 - (a) in relation to any Transferring Former Supplier Employee, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising on or after the Relevant Transfer Date; and
 - (b) in relation to any employee who is not a Transferring Former Supplier Employee, and in respect of whom it is later alleged or determined that the Employment Regulations applied so as to transfer his/her employment from the Former Supplier to the Supplier or a Subcontractor, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by the HMRC or other statutory authority relates

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

to financial obligations arising on or after the Relevant Transfer Date;

- 3.1.7 a failure of the Supplier or any Subcontractor to discharge or procure the discharge of all wages, salaries and all other benefits and all PAYE tax deductions and national insurance contributions relating to the Transferring Former Supplier Employees in respect of the period from (and including) the Relevant Transfer Date;
- 3.1.8 any claim made by or in respect of a Transferring Former Supplier Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee relating to any act or omission of the Supplier or any Subcontractor in relation to obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations, except to the extent that the liability arises from the Former Supplier's failure to comply with its obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations; and
- 3.1.9 a failure by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to comply with its obligations under Paragraph 2.8 above
- 3.2 The indemnities in Paragraph 3.1 shall not apply to the extent that the Employee Liabilities arise or are attributable to an act or omission of the Former Supplier whether occurring or having its origin before, on or after the Relevant Transfer Date including, without limitation, any Employee Liabilities arising from the Former Supplier's failure to comply with its obligations under the Employment Regulations.
- 3.3 The Supplier shall comply, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall comply, with all its obligations under the Employment Regulations (including without limitation its obligation to inform and consult in accordance with regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations) and shall perform and discharge all its obligations in respect of all the Transferring Former Supplier Employees, on and from the Relevant Transfer Date (including (without limit) the payment of all remuneration, benefits, entitlements, and outgoings, all wages, accrued but untaken holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions and pension contributions and all such sums due under the Admission Agreement which in any case are attributable in whole or in part to the period from (and including) the Relevant Transfer Date) and any necessary apportionments in respect of any periodic payments shall be made between the Supplier and the Former Supplier.

4. Information the Supplier must give

The Supplier shall, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall, promptly provide to the Buyer and/or at the Buyer's direction, the Former Supplier, in writing such information as is necessary to enable the Buyer and/or the Former

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Supplier to carry out their respective duties under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations. The Buyer shall procure that the Former Supplier shall promptly provide to the Supplier and any Subcontractor in writing such information as is necessary to enable the Supplier and any Subcontractor to carry out their respective duties under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations.

5. Cabinet Office requirements

- 5.1 The Supplier shall, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall, comply with any requirement notified to it by the Buyer relating to pensions in respect of any Transferring Former Supplier Employee as set down in:
 - 5.1.1 the Cabinet Office Statement of Practice on Staff Transfers in the Public Sector of January 2000, revised 2007;
 - 5.1.2 Old Fair Deal; and/or
 - 5.1.3 The New Fair Deal.
- 5.2 Any changes embodied in any statement of practice, paper or other guidance that replaces any of the documentation referred to in Paragraph 5.1 shall be agreed in accordance with the Variation Procedure.

6. Limits on the Former Supplier's obligations

Notwithstanding any other provisions of this Part B, where in this Part B the Buyer accepts an obligation to procure that a Former Supplier does or does not do something, such obligation shall be limited so that it extends only to the extent that the Buyer's contract with the Former Supplier contains a contractual right in that regard which the Buyer may enforce, or otherwise so that it requires only that the Buyer must use reasonable endeavours to procure that the Former Supplier does or does not act accordingly.

7. Pensions

- 7.1 The Supplier shall, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall, comply with:
 - 7.1.1 the requirements of Part 1 of the Pensions Act 2008, section 258 of the Pensions Act 2004 and the Transfer of Employment (Pension Protection) Regulations 2005 for all transferring staff; ; and
 - 7.1.2 Part D: Pensions (and its Annexes) to this Schedule.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

PART C: NO STAFF TRANSFER ON THE START DATE

1. What happens if there is a staff transfer

- 1.1 The Buyer and the Supplier agree that the commencement of the provision of the Services or of any part of the Services will not be a Relevant Transfer in relation to any employees of the Buyer and/or any Former Supplier.
- 1.2 If any employee of the Buyer and/or a Former Supplier claims, or it is determined in relation to any employee of the Buyer and/or a Former Supplier, that his/her contract of employment has been transferred from the Buyer and/or the Former Supplier to the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor pursuant to the Employment Regulations or the Acquired Rights Directive then:
 - 1.2.1 the Supplier shall, and shall procure that the relevant Subcontractor shall, within 5 Working Days of becoming aware of that fact, notify the Buyer in writing and, where required by the Buyer, notify the Former Supplier in writing; and
 - the Buyer and/or the Former Supplier may offer (or may procure that a third party may offer) employment to such person within 15 Working Days of the notification from the Supplier or the Subcontractor (as appropriate) or take such other reasonable steps as the Buyer or Former Supplier (as the case may be) it considers appropriate to deal with the matter provided always that such steps are in compliance with applicable Law.
- 1.3 If an offer referred to in Paragraph 1.2.2 is accepted (or if the situation has otherwise been resolved by the Buyer and/or the Former Supplier),, the Supplier shall, or shall procure that the Subcontractor shall, immediately release the person from his/her employment or alleged employment.
- 1.4 If by the end of the 15 Working Day period referred to in Paragraph 1.2.2:
 - 1.4.1 no such offer of employment has been made;
 - 1.4.2 such offer has been made but not accepted; or
 - 1.4.3 the situation has not otherwise been resolved:

the Supplier may within 5 Working Days give notice to terminate the employment or alleged employment of such person.

- 1.5 Subject to the Supplier and/or the relevant Subcontractor acting in accordance with the provisions of Paragraphs 1.2 to 1.4 and in accordance with all applicable employment procedures set out in applicable Law and subject also to Paragraph 1.8 the Buyer shall:
 - 1.5.1 indemnify the Supplier and/or the relevant Subcontractor against all Employee Liabilities arising out of the termination of the

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

> employment of any of the Buyer's employees referred to in Paragraph 1.2 made pursuant to the provisions of Paragraph 1.4 provided that the Supplier takes, or shall procure that the Subcontractor takes, all reasonable steps to minimise any such Employee Liabilities; and

- 1.5.2 procure that the Former Supplier indemnifies the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor against all Employee Liabilities arising out of termination of the employment of the employees of the Former Supplier referred to in Paragraph 1.2 made pursuant to the provisions of Paragraph 1.4 provided that the Supplier takes, or shall procure that the relevant Subcontractor takes, all reasonable steps to minimise any such Employee Liabilities.
- 1.6 If any such person as is described in Paragraph 1.2 is neither re employed by the Buyer and/or the Former Supplier as appropriate nor dismissed by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor within the 15 Working Day period referred to in Paragraph 1.4 such person shall be treated as having transferred to the Supplier and/or the Subcontractor (as appropriate) and the Supplier shall, or shall procure that the Subcontractor shall, comply with such obligations as may be imposed upon it under Law.
- 1.7 Where any person remains employed by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor pursuant to Paragraph 1.6, all Employee Liabilities in relation to such employee shall remain with the Supplier and/or the Subcontractor and the Supplier shall indemnify the Buyer and any Former Supplier, and shall procure that the Subcontractor shall indemnify the Buyer and any Former Supplier, against any Employee Liabilities that either of them may incur in respect of any such employees of the Supplier and/or employees of the Subcontractor.
- 1.8 The indemnities in Paragraph 1.5:
 - 1.8.1 shall not apply to:
 - (a) any claim for:
 - discrimination, including on the grounds of sex, race, disability, age, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity or sexual orientation, religion or belief; or
 - (ii) equal pay or compensation for less favourable treatment of part-time workers or fixed-term employees,

in any case in relation to any alleged act or omission of the Supplier and/or Subcontractor; or

(b) any claim that the termination of employment was unfair because the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor neglected to follow a fair dismissal procedure; and

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 1.8.2 shall apply only where the notification referred to in Paragraph 1.2.1 is made by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor to the Buyer and, if applicable, Former Supplier within 6 months of the Start Date.
- 1.9 If the Supplier and/or the Subcontractor does not comply with Paragraph 1.2, all Employee Liabilities in relation to such employees shall remain with the Supplier and/or the Subcontractor and the Supplier shall (i) comply with the provisions of Part D: Pensions of this Schedule, and (ii) indemnify the Buyer and any Former Supplier against any Employee Liabilities that either of them may incur in respect of any such employees of the Supplier and/or employees of the Subcontractor.

2. Limits on the Former Supplier's obligations

Where in this Part C the Buyer accepts an obligation to procure that a Former Supplier does or does not do something, such obligation shall be limited so that it extends only to the extent that the Buyer's contract with the Former Supplier contains a contractual right in that regard which the Buyer may enforce, or otherwise so that it requires only that the Buyer must use reasonable endeavours to procure that the Former Supplier does or does not act accordingly.

Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

PART D: PENSIONS

1. Definitions

In this Part D and Part E, the following words have the following meanings and they shall supplement Joint Schedule 1 (Definitions), and shall be deemed to include the definitions set out in the Annexes to this Part D:

"Actuary"	a Fellow of the Institute and Faculty of Actuaries;
"Admission Agreement"	either or both of the CSPS Admission Agreement (as defined in Annex D1: CSPS) or the LGPS Admission Agreement (as defined in Annex D3: LGPS), as the context requires;
"Best Value Direction"	the Best Value Authorities Staff Transfers (Pensions) Direction 2007 or the Welsh Authorities Staff Transfers (Pensions) Direction 2012 (as appropriate);
"Broadly Comparable"	(a) in respect of a pension scheme, a status satisfying the condition that there are no identifiable employees who will suffer material detriment overall in terms of future accrual of pension benefits as assessed in accordance with Annex A of New Fair Deal and demonstrated by the issue by the Government Actuary's Department of a broad comparability certificate; and/or
	(b) in respect of benefits provided for or in respect of a member under a pension scheme, benefits that are consistent with that pension scheme's certificate of broad comparability issued by the Government Actuary's Department, and "Broad Comparability" shall be construed accordingly;
"CSPS"	the schemes as defined in Annex D1 to this Part D;
"Direction	has the meaning in Annex D2 to this Part D;

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Letter/Determination"		
"Fair Deal Eligible Employees"	each of the CSPS Eligible Employees, the NHSPS Eligible Employees and/or the LGPS Eligible Employees (as applicable) (and shall include any such employee who has been admitted to and/or remains eligible to join a Broadly Comparable pension scheme at the relevant time in accordance with paragraph 10 or 11 of this Part D);	
"Fair Deal	any of:	
Employees"	(a) Transferring Buyer Employees;	
	(b) Transferring Former Supplier Employees;	
	(c) employees who are not Transferring Buyer Employees or Transferring Former Supplier Employees but to whom the Employment Regulations apply on the Relevant Transfer Date to transfer their employment to the Supplier or a Subcontractor, and whose employment is not terminated in accordance with the provisions of Paragraphs 2.5 of Parts A or B or Paragraph 1.4 of Part C;	
	(d) where the Supplier or a Subcontractor was the Former Supplier, the employees of the Supplier (or Subcontractor);	
	who at the Relevant Transfer Date are or become entitled to New Fair Deal or Best Value Direction protection in respect of any of the Statutory Schemes or a Broadly Comparable pension scheme provided in accordance with paragraph 10 of this Part D as notified by the Buyer;	
"Fund Actuary"	a Fund Actuary as defined in Annex D3 to this Part D;	
"LGPS"	the scheme as defined in Annex D3 to this Part D;	

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

"NHSPS"	the schemes as defined in Annex D2 to this Part D;
	(a)
	(b)
"Statutory Schemes"	means the CSPS, NHSPS or LGPS.

2. Supplier obligations to participate in the pension schemes

- 2.1 In respect of all or any Fair Deal Employees each of Annex D1: CSPS, Annex D2: NHSPS and/or Annex D3: LGPS shall apply, as appropriate.
- 2.2 The Supplier undertakes to do all such things and execute any documents (including any relevant Admission Agreement and/or Direction Letter/ Determination, if necessary) as may be required to enable the Supplier to participate in the appropriate Statutory Scheme in respect of the Fair Deal Employees and shall bear its own costs in such regard.
- 2.3 The Supplier undertakes:
 - 2.3.1 to pay to the Statutory Schemes all such amounts as are due under the relevant Admission Agreement and/or Direction Letter/ Determination or otherwise and shall deduct and pay to the Statutory Schemes such employee contributions as are required; and
 - 2.3.2 subject to paragraph 5 of Annex D3: LGPS to be fully responsible for all other costs, contributions, payments and other amounts relating to its participation in the Statutory Schemes, including for the avoidance of doubt any exit payments and the costs of providing any bond, indemnity or guarantee required in relation to such participation.
- 2.4 Where the Supplier is the Former Supplier (or a Subcontractor is a Subcontractor of the Former Supplier) and there is no Relevant Transfer of the Fair Deal Employees because they remain continuously employed by the Supplier (or Subcontractor) at the Start Date, this Part D and its Annexes shall be modified accordingly so that the Supplier (or Subcontractor) shall comply with its requirements from the Start Date or, where it previously provided a Broadly Comparable pension scheme, from the date it is able to close accrual of its Broadly Comparable pension scheme (following appropriate consultation and contractual changes as appropriate) if later. The Supplier (or Subcontractor) shall make arrangements for a bulk transfer from its Broadly Comparable pension scheme to the relevant Statutory Scheme in accordance with the requirements of the previous contract with the Buyer.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

3. Supplier obligation to provide information

- 3.1 The Supplier undertakes to the Buyer:
 - 3.1.1 to provide all information which the Buyer may reasonably request concerning matters referred to in this Part D as expeditiously as possible; and
 - 3.1.2 not to issue any announcements to any Fair Deal Employee prior to the Relevant Transfer Date concerning the matters stated in this Part D without the consent in writing of the Buyer (such consent not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed);
 - 3.1.3 retain such records as would be necessary to manage the pension aspects in relation to any current or former Fair Deal Eligible Employees arising on expiry or termination of the relevant Contract.

4. Indemnities the Supplier must give

- 4.1 The Supplier shall indemnify and keep indemnified CCS, the Buyer and/or any Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor on demand from and against all and any Losses whatsoever suffered or incurred by it or them which:
 - 4.1.1 arise out of or in connection with any liability towards all and any Fair Deal Employees arising in respect of service on or after the Relevant Transfer Date which arise from any breach by the Supplier of this Part D, and/or the CSPS Admission Agreement and/or the Direction Letter/Determination and/or the LGPS Admission Agreement;
 - 4.1.2 relate to the payment of benefits under and/or participation in a pension scheme (as defined in section 150(1) Finance Act 2004) provided by the Supplier or a Subcontractor on and after the Relevant Transfer Date until the date of termination or expiry of the relevant Contract, including the Statutory Schemes or any Broadly Comparable pension scheme provided in accordance with paragraphs 10 or 11 of this Part D;
 - 4.1.3 relate to claims by Fair Deal Employees of the Supplier and/or of any Subcontractor or by any trade unions, elected employee representatives or staff associations in respect of all or any such Fair Deal Employees which Losses:

Subcontractor:

(a) relate to any rights to benefits under a pension scheme (as defined in section 150(1) Finance Act 2004) in respect of periods of employment on and after the Relevant Transfer Date until the date of termination or expiry of the relevant Contract: or

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (b) arise out of the failure of the Supplier and/or any relevant Subcontractor to comply with the provisions of this Part D before the date of termination or expiry of the relevant Contract; and/or
- 4.1.4 arise out of or in connection with the Supplier (or its Subcontractor) allowing anyone who is not an NHSPS Fair Deal Employee to join or claim membership of the NHSPS at any time during the Term.
- 4.2 The indemnities in this Part D and its Annexes:
 - 4.2.1 shall survive termination of the relevant Contract; and
 - 4.2.2 shall not be affected by the caps on liability contained in Clause 11 (How much you can be held responsible for).

5. What happens if there is a dispute

- 5.1 The Dispute Resolution Procedure will not apply to any dispute (i) between the CCS and/or the Buyer and/or the Supplier or (ii) between their respective actuaries and/or the Fund Actuary about any of the actuarial matters referred to in this Part D and its Annexes shall in the absence of agreement between the CCS and/or the Buyer and/or the Supplier be referred to an independent Actuary:
 - 5.1.1 who will act as an expert and not as an arbitrator;
 - 5.1.2 whose decision will be final and binding on the CCS and/or the Buyer and/or the Supplier; and
 - 5.1.3 whose expenses shall be borne equally by the CCS and/or the Buyer and/or the Supplier unless the independent Actuary shall otherwise direct.

The independent Actuary shall be agreed by the Parties or, failing such agreement the independent Actuary shall be appointed by the President for the time being of the Institute and Faculty of Actuaries on the application by the Parties.

6. Other people's rights

- 6.1 The Parties agree Clause 19 (Other people's rights in this contract) does not apply and that the CRTPA applies to this Part D to the extent necessary to ensure that any Fair Deal Employee will have the right to enforce any obligation owed to him or her or it by the Supplier under this Part D, in his or her or its own right under section 1(1) of the CRTPA.
- 6.2 Further, the Supplier must ensure that the CRTPA will apply to any Sub-Contract to the extent necessary to ensure that any Fair Deal Employee will have the right to enforce any obligation owed to them by the Subcontractor in his or her or its own right under section 1(1) of the CRTPA.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

7. What happens if there is a breach of this Part D

- 7.1 The Supplier agrees to notify the Buyer should it breach any obligations it has under this Part D and agrees that the Buyer shall be entitled to terminate its Contract for material Default in the event that the Supplier:
 - 7.1.1 commits an irremediable breach of any provision or obligation it has under this Part D; or
 - 7.1.2 commits a breach of any provision or obligation it has under this Part D which, where capable of remedy, it fails to remedy within a reasonable time and in any event within 28 days of the date of a notice from the Buyer giving particulars of the breach and requiring the Supplier to remedy it.

8. Transferring Fair Deal Employees

- 8.1 Save on expiry or termination of the relevant Contract, if the employment of any Fair Deal Eligible Employee transfers to another employer (by way of a transfer under the Employment Regulations or other form of compulsory transfer of employment) the Supplier shall or shall procure that any relevant Subcontractor shall:
 - 8.1.1 notify the Buyer as far as reasonably practicable in advance of the transfer to allow the Buyer to make the necessary arrangements for participation with the relevant Statutory Scheme(s);
 - 8.1.2 consult with about, and inform those Fair Deal Eligible Employees of the pension provisions relating to that transfer; and
 - 8.1.3 procure that the employer to which the Fair Deal Eligible Employees are transferred (the "New Employer") complies with the provisions of this Part D and its Annexes provided that references to the "Supplier" will become references to the New Employer, references to "Relevant Transfer Date" will become references to the date of the transfer to the New Employer and references to "Fair Deal Employees" will become references to the Fair Deal Eligible Employees so transferred to the New Employer.

9. What happens to pensions if this Contract ends

- 9.1 The provisions of Part E: Staff Transfer On Exit (Mandatory) apply in relation to pension issues on expiry or termination of the relevant Contract.
- 9.2 The Supplier shall (and shall procure that any of its Subcontractors shall) prior to the termination of the relevant Contract provide all such co-operation and assistance (including co-operation and assistance from the Broadly Comparable pension scheme's Actuary) as the Replacement Supplier and/or NHS Pension and/or CSPS and/or the relevant Administering Buyer and/or the Buyer may reasonably require, to enable the Replacement Supplier to

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

participate in the appropriate Statutory Scheme in respect of any Fair Deal Eligible Employee that remains eligible for New Fair Deal protection following a Service Transfer.

10. Broadly Comparable Pension Schemes on the Relevant Transfer Date

- 10.1 If the terms of any of paragraphs 4 of Annex D2: NHSPS or 3.1 of Annex D3: LGPS applies, the Supplier must (and must, where relevant, procure that each of its Subcontractors will) ensure that, with effect from the Relevant Transfer Date until the day before the Service Transfer Date, the relevant Fair Deal Employees will be eligible for membership of a pension scheme under which the benefits are Broadly Comparable to those provided under the relevant Statutory Scheme, and then on such terms as may be decided by the Buyer.
- 10.2 Such Broadly Comparable pension scheme must be:
 - 10.2.1 established by the Relevant Transfer Date;
 - 10.2.2 a registered pension scheme for the purposes of Part 4 of the Finance Act 2004;
 - 10.2.3 capable of receiving a bulk transfer payment from the relevant Statutory Scheme or from a Former Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (unless otherwise instructed by the Buyer);
 - 10.2.4 capable of paying a bulk transfer payment to the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or the relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable) (unless otherwise instructed by the Buyer); and
 - 10.2.5 maintained until such bulk transfer payments have been received or paid (unless otherwise instructed by the Buyer).
- 10.3 Where the Supplier has set up a Broadly Comparable pension scheme pursuant to the provisions of this Paragraph 10, the Supplier shall (and shall procure that any of its Subcontractors shall):
 - 10.3.1 supply to the Buyer details of its (or its Subcontractor's) Broadly Comparable pension scheme and provide a full copy of the valid certificate of broad comparability (which remains valid as at the Relevant Transfer Date) covering all relevant Fair Deal Employees, as soon as it is able to do so before the Relevant Transfer Date (where possible) and in any event no later than seven (7) days after receipt of the certificate;
 - 10.3.2 be fully responsible for all costs, contributions, payments and other amounts relating to the setting up, certification of, ongoing participation in and/or withdrawal and exit from the Broadly Comparable pension scheme, including for the avoidance of doubt any debts arising under section 75 or 75A of the Pensions Act 1995:

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 10.3.3 instruct any such Broadly Comparable pension scheme's Actuary to provide all such co-operation and assistance in agreeing bulk transfer process with the Actuary to the Former Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme or the Actuary to the relevant Statutory Scheme (as appropriate) and to provide all such co-operation and assistance with any other Actuary appointed by the Buyer (where applicable). This will be with a view to the bulk transfer terms providing day for day and/or pound for pound (as applicable) (or actuarially equivalent where there are benefit differences between the two schemes) credits in the Broadly Comparable pension scheme in respect of any Fair Deal Eligible Employee who consents to such a transfer; and
- 10.3.4 provide a replacement Broadly Comparable pension scheme in accordance with this paragraph 10 with immediate effect for those Fair Deal Eligible Employees who are still employed by the Supplier and/or relevant Subcontractor and are still eligible for New Fair Deal protection in the event that the Supplier and/or Subcontractor's Broadly Comparable pension scheme is terminated. The relevant Fair Deal Eligible Employees must be given the option to transfer their accrued benefits from the previous Broadly Comparable pension scheme to the new Broadly Comparable pension scheme on day for day and/or pound for pound terms (as applicable) (or actuarially equivalent where there are benefit differences between the two schemes).
- 10.4 Where the Supplier has provided a Broadly Comparable pension scheme pursuant to the provisions of this paragraph 10, the Supplier shall (and shall procure that any of its Subcontractors shall) prior to the termination of the relevant Contract:
 - 10.4.1 allow and make all necessary arrangements to effect, in respect of any Fair Deal Eligible Employee that remains eligible for New Fair Deal protection, following a Service Transfer, the bulk transfer of past service from any such Broadly Comparable pension scheme into the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or the relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable). The bulk transfer terms provided shall be on a past service reserve basis which should be calculated allowing for projected final salary at the assumed date of retirement, leaving service or death (in the case of final salary benefits). The actuarial basis for this past service reserve basis should be aligned to the funding requirements of the Broadly Comparable pension scheme in place at the time the bulk transfer terms are offered. The bulk transfer terms shall be subject to an underpin in relation to any service credits awarded in the Broadly Comparable pension scheme in accordance with paragraph 10.3.3 such that the element of the past service reserve amount which relates to such service credits shall be no lower than that

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

required by the bulk transfer terms that were agreed in accordance with paragraph 10.3.3 but using the last day of the Fair Deal Eligible Employees' employment with the Supplier or Subcontractor (as appropriate) as the date used to determine the actuarial assumptions; and

10.4.2 if the transfer payment paid by the trustees of the Broadly Comparable pension scheme is less (in the opinion of the Actuary to the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or to the relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable)) than the transfer payment which would have been paid had paragraph 10.4.1 been complied with, the Supplier shall (or shall procure that the Subcontractor shall) pay the amount of the difference to the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable) or as the Buyer shall otherwise direct. The Supplier shall indemnify the Buyer or the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or the relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable) (as the Buyer directs) for any failure to pay the difference as required under this paragraph.

11. Broadly Comparable Pension Scheme in Other Circumstances

- 11.1 If the terms of any of paragraphs 2.2 of Annex D1: CSPS, 5.2 of Annex D2: NHSPS and/or 3.2 of Annex D3: LGPS apply, the Supplier must (and must, where relevant, procure that each of its Subcontractors will) ensure that, with effect from the cessation of participation in the Statutory Scheme, until the day before the Service Transfer Date, the relevant Fair Deal Eligible Employees will be eligible for membership of a pension scheme under which the benefits are Broadly Comparable to those provided under the relevant Statutory Scheme at the date of cessation of participation in the relevant Statutory Scheme, and then on such terms as may be decided by the Buyer.
- 11.2 Such Broadly Comparable pension scheme must be:
 - 11.2.1 established by the date of cessation of participation in the Statutory Scheme;
 - 11.2.2 a registered pension scheme for the purposes of Part 4 of the Finance Act 2004;
 - capable of receiving a bulk transfer payment from the relevant Statutory Scheme (where instructed to do so by the Buyer);
 - 11.2.4 capable of paying a bulk transfer payment to the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or the relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable) (unless otherwise instructed by the Buyer); and
 - 11.2.5 maintained until such bulk transfer payments have been received or paid (unless otherwise instructed by the Buyer).

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 11.3 Where the Supplier has provided a Broadly Comparable pension scheme pursuant to the provisions of this paragraph 11, the Supplier shall (and shall procure that any of its Subcontractors shall):
 - 11.3.1 supply to the Buyer details of its (or its Subcontractor's) Broadly Comparable pension scheme and provide a full copy of the valid certificate of broad comparability (which remains valid as at the date of cessation of participation in the Statutory Scheme) covering all relevant Fair Deal Eligible Employees, as soon as it is able to do so before the cessation of participation in the Statutory Scheme (where possible) and in any event no later than seven (7) days after receipt of the certificate;
 - be fully responsible for all costs, contributions, payments and other amounts relating to the setting up, certification of, ongoing participation in and/or withdrawal and exit from the Broadly Comparable pension scheme, including for the avoidance of doubt any debts arising under section 75 or 75A of the Pensions Act 1995;
 - 11.3.3 where required to do so by the Buyer, instruct any such Broadly Comparable pension scheme's Actuary to provide all such cooperation and assistance in agreeing a bulk transfer process with the Actuary to the relevant Statutory Scheme and to provide all such co-operation and assistance with any other Actuary appointed by the Buyer (where applicable). The Supplier must ensure that day for day and/or pound for pound (as applicable) (or actuarially equivalent where there are benefit differences between the two schemes) credits in the Broadly Comparable pension scheme are provided in respect of any Fair Deal Employee who consents to such a transfer from the Statutory Scheme and the Supplier shall be fully responsible for any costs of providing those credits in excess of the bulk transfer payment received by the Broadly Comparable pension scheme; and
 - 11.3.4 provide a replacement Broadly Comparable pension scheme in accordance with this paragraph 11 with immediate effect for those Fair Deal Eligible Employees who are still employed by the Supplier and/or relevant Subcontractor and are still eligible for New Fair Deal protection in the event that the Supplier and/or Subcontractor's Broadly Comparable pension scheme is closed to future accrual and/or terminated. The relevant Fair Deal Eligible Employees must be given the option to transfer their accrued benefits from the previous Broadly Comparable pension scheme to the new Broadly Comparable pension scheme on day for day and/or pound for pound terms (as applicable) (or actuarially equivalent where there are benefit differences between the two schemes).

Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

11.4 Where the Supplier has provided a Broadly Comparable pension scheme pursuant to the provisions of this paragraph 11, the Supplier shall (and shall procure that any of its Subcontractors shall) prior to the termination of the relevant Contract allow and make all necessary arrangements to effect, in respect of any Fair Deal Eligible Employee that remains eligible for New Fair Deal protection, following a Service Transfer, the bulk transfer of past service from any such Broadly Comparable pension scheme into the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable). The bulk transfer terms provided shall be sufficient to secure day for day and/or pound for pound credits (as applicable) (or actuarially equivalent where there are benefit differences between the two schemes) in the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable). For the avoidance of doubt, should the amount offered by the Broadly Comparable pension scheme be less than the amount required by the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or the relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable) to fund the required credits ("the Shortfall"), the Supplier or the Subcontractor (as agreed between them) must pay the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable) the Shortfall as required, provided that in the absence of any agreement between the Supplier and any Subcontractor, the Shortfall shall be paid by the Supplier. The Supplier shall indemnify the Buver or the Replacement Supplier's Broadly Comparable pension scheme (or the relevant Statutory Scheme if applicable) (as the Buyer directs) for any failure to pay the Shortfall under this paragraph.

12. Right of Set-off

- 12.1 The Buyer shall have a right to set off against any payments due to the Supplier under the relevant Contract an amount equal to:
 - any unpaid employer's contributions or employee's contributions or any other financial obligations under the CSPS or any CSPS Admission Agreement in respect of the CSPS Eligible Employees whether due from the Supplier or from any relevant Subcontractor or due from any third party under any indemnity, bond or guarantee;
 - 12.1.2 any unpaid employer's contributions or employee's contributions or any other financial obligations under the NHSPS or any Direction Letter/Determination in respect of the NHSPS Eligible Employees whether due from the Supplier or from any relevant Subcontractor or due from any third party under any indemnity, bond or guarantee; or
 - 12.1.3 any unpaid employer's contributions or employee's contributions or any other financial obligations under the LGPS or any LGPS Admission Agreement in respect of the LGPS Eligible Employees whether due from the Supplier or from any relevant Subcontractor or due from any third party under any indemnity, bond or guarantee;

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

and shall pay such set off amount to the relevant Statutory Scheme.

12.2 The Buyer shall also have a right to set off against any payments due to the Supplier under the relevant Contract all reasonable costs and expenses incurred by the Buyer as result of Paragraphs 12.1 above.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Annex D1:

Civil Service Pensions Schemes (CSPS)

1. Definitions

In this Annex D1: CSPS to Part D: Pensions, the following words have the following meanings and they shall supplement Joint Schedule 1 (Definitions):

"CSPS Admission Agreement"	an admission agreement in the form available on the Civil Service Pensions website immediately prior to the Relevant Transfer Date to be entered into for the CSPS in respect of the Services;	
"CSPS Eligible Employee"	any CSPS Fair Deal Employee who at the relevant time is an active member or eligible to participate in the CSPS under a CSPS Admission Agreement;	
"CSPS Fair Deal Employee"	a Fair Deal Employee who at the Relevant Transfer Date is or becomes entitled to protection in respect of the CSPS in accordance with the provisions of New Fair Deal;	
"CSPS"	the Principal Civil Service Pension Scheme available to Civil Servants and employees of bodies under Schedule 1 of the Superannuation Act 1972 (and eligible employees of other bodies admitted to participate under a determination under section 25 of the Public Service Pensions Act 2013), as governed by rules adopted by Parliament; the Partnership Pension Account and its (i) Ill health Benefits Arrangements and (ii) Death Benefits Arrangements; the Civil Service Additional Voluntary Contribution Scheme; and "alpha" introduced under The Public Service (Civil Servants and Others) Pensions Regulations 2014.	

2. Access to equivalent pension schemes after transfer

2.1 In accordance with New Fair Deal, the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors to which the employment of any CSPS Fair Deal Employee compulsorily transfers as a result of either the award of the relevant Contract or a Relevant Transfer, if not an employer which participates automatically in the CSPS, shall each secure a CSPS Admission Agreement to ensure that CSPS Fair Deal Employees or CSPS Eligible Employees as appropriate shall be either admitted into, or offered continued membership of, the relevant section of the CSPS that they currently contribute to, or were eligible to join immediately prior to the

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Relevant Transfer Date or became eligible to join on the Relevant Transfer Date. The Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors shall procure that the CSPS Fair Deal Employees continue to accrue benefits in the CSPS in accordance with the provisions governing the relevant section of the CSPS for service from (and including) the Relevant Transfer Date.

2.2 If the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors enters into a CSPS Admission Agreement in accordance with paragraph 2.1 but the CSPS Admission Agreement is terminated during the term of the relevant Contract for any reason at a time when the Supplier or Subcontractor still employs any CSPS Eligible Employees, the Supplier shall (and procure that its Subcontractors shall) at no extra cost to the Buyer, offer the remaining CSPS Eligible Employees membership of a pension scheme which is Broadly Comparable to the CSPS on the date those CSPS Eligible Employees ceased to participate in the CSPS in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 11 of Part D.

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Annex D2: NHS Pension Schemes

1. Definitions

In this Annex D2: NHSPS to Part D: Pensions, the following words have the following meanings and they shall supplement Joint Schedule 1 (Definitions):

"Direction an NHS Pensions Direction or Determination (as Letter/Determination" appropriate) issued by the Secretary of State in exercise of the powers conferred by section 7 of the Superannuation (Miscellaneous Provisions) Act 1967 or by section 25 of the Public Service Pensions Act 2013 (as appropriate) and issued to the Supplier or a Subcontractor of the Supplier (as appropriate) relating to the terms of participation of the Supplier or Subcontractor in the NHSPS in respect of the NHSPS Fair Deal Employees; each of the Fair Deal Employees who at a "NHS Broadly Relevant Transfer Date was a member of, or was Comparable entitled to become a member of, or but for their Employees" compulsory transfer of employment would have been entitled to be or become a member of, the NHSPS as a result of either: their employment with the Buyer, an NHS (a) Body or other employer which participates automatically in the NHSPS; or (b) their employment with a Former Supplier who provides access to either the NHSPS pursuant to a Direction Letter/Determination or to a Broadly Comparable pension scheme in respect of their employment with that Former Supplier (on the basis that they are entitled to protection under New Fair Deal (or previous guidance), having been formerly in employment with the Buyer, an NHS Body or other employer who participated

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Project Version: v1.0 Model Version: v3.4

automatically in the NHSPS in connection

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

	with the Services, prior to being employed by the Former Supplier),		
	but who is now ineligible to participate in the NHSPS under the rules of the NHSPS and in respect of whom the Buyer has agreed are to be provided with a Broadly Comparable pension scheme to provide Pension Benefits that are Broadly Comparable to those provided under the NHSPS.		
"NHSPS Eligible Employees"	any NHSPS Fair Deal Employee who at the relevant time is an active member or eligible to participate in the NHSPS under a Direction Letter/Determination Letter.		
"NHSPS Fair Deal Employees"	other than the NHS Broadly Comparable Employees, each of the Fair Deal Employees who at a Relevant Transfer Date was a member of, or was entitled to become a member of, or but for their compulsory transfer of employment would have been entitled to be or become a member of, the NHSPS as a result of either:		
	(a) their employment with the Buyer, an NHS Body or other employer which participates automatically in the NHSPS; or		
	(b) their employment with a Former Supplier who provides access to the NHSPS pursuant to a Direction Letter/Determination or to a Broadly Comparable pension scheme in respect of their employment with that Former Supplier (on the basis that they are entitled to protection under New Fair Deal (or previous guidance), having been formerly in employment with the Buyer, an NHS Body or other employer who participated automatically in the NHSPS in connection with the Services, prior to being employed by the Former Supplier),		
	and, in each case, being continuously engaged for more than fifty per cent (50%) of their employed		

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

	time in the delivery of services (the same as or similar to the Services).		
	For the avoidance of doubt, an individual who is in or entitled to become a member of the NHSPS as a result of being engaged in the Services and being covered by an "open" Direction Letter/ Determination or other NHSPS "access" facility but who has never been employed directly by the Buyer, an NHS Body (or other body which participates automatically in the NHSPS) is not an NHSPS Fair Deal Employee;		
"NHS Body"	has the meaning given to it in section 275 of the National Health Service Act 2006 as amended by section 138(2)(c) of Schedule 4 to the Health and Social Care Act 2012;		
"NHS Pensions"	NHS Pensions as the administrators of the NHSPS or such other body as may from time to time be responsible for relevant administrative functions of the NHSPS;		
"NHSPS"	the National Health Service Pension Scheme for England and Wales, established pursuant to the Superannuation Act 1972 and the Public Service Pensions Act 2013 governed by subsequent regulations under those Acts including the NHS Pension Scheme Regulations;		
"NHS Pension Scheme Regulations"	as appropriate, any or all of the National Health Service Pension Scheme Regulations 1995 (SI 1995/300), the National Health Service Pension Scheme Regulations 2008 (SI 2008/653), the National Health Service Pension Scheme Regulations 2015 (2015/94) and any subsequent regulations made in respect of the NHSPS, each as amended from time to time;		

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

"NHS Premature Retirement Rights"	rights to which any NHS Fair Deal Employee (had they remained in the employment of the Buyer, an NHS Body or other employer which participates automatically in the NHSPS) would have been or is entitled under the NHS Pension Scheme Regulations, the NHS Compensation for Premature Retirement Regulations 2002 (SI 2002/1311), the NHS (Injury Benefits) Regulations 1995 (SI 1995/866) and section 45 of the General Whitley Council conditions of service, or any other legislative or contractual provision which replaces, amends, extends or consolidates the same from time to time;
"Pension Benefits"	any benefits payable in respect of an individual (including but not limited to pensions related allowances and lump sums) relating to old age, invalidity or survivor's benefits provided under an occupational pension scheme.

2. Membership of the NHS Pension Scheme

- 2.1 In accordance with New Fair Deal, the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors to which the employment of any NHSPS Fair Deal Employee compulsorily transfers as a result of either the award of this Contract or a Relevant Transfer, if not an NHS Body or other employer which participates automatically in the NHSPS, shall each secure a Direction Letter/Determination to enable the NHSPS Fair Deal Employees to retain either continuous active membership of or eligibility for the NHSPS for so long as they remain employed in connection with the delivery of the Services under the relevant Contract.
- 2.2 Where it is not possible for the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors to secure a Direction Letter/Determination on or before the Relevant Transfer Date, the Supplier must secure a Direction Letter/Determination as soon as possible after the Relevant Transfer Date, and in the period between the Relevant Transfer Date and the date the Direction Letter/Determination is secure, the Supplier must ensure that:
 - (a) all employer's and NHSPS Fair Deal Employees' contributions intended to go to the NHSPS are kept in a separate bank account; and
 - (b) the Pension Benefits and Premature Retirement Rights of NHSPS Fair Deal Employees are not adversely affected.

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 2.3 The Supplier must supply to the Buyer a complete copy of each Direction Letter/ Determination within 5 Working Days of receipt of the Direction Letter/Determination.
- 2.4 The Supplier must ensure (and procure that each of its Sub-Contracts (if any) ensures) that all of its NHSPS Fair Deal Employees have a contractual right to continuous active membership of or eligibility for the NHSPS for so long as they have a right to membership or eligibility of that scheme under the terms of the Direction Letter/Determination.
- 2.5 The Supplier will (and will procure that its Subcontractors (if any) will) comply with the terms of the Direction Letter/Determination, the NHS Pension Scheme Regulations (including any terms which change as a result of changes in Law) and any relevant policy issued by the Department of Health and Social Care in respect of the NHSPS Fair Deal Employees for so long as it remains bound by the terms of any such Direction Letter/Determination.
- 2.6 Where any employee omitted from the Direction Letter/Determination supplied in accordance with Paragraph 2 of this Annex are subsequently found to be an NHSPS Fair Deal Employee, the Supplier will (and will procure that its Subcontractors (if any) will) treat that person as if they had been an NHSPS Fair Deal Employee from the Relevant Transfer Date so that their Pension Benefits and NHS Premature Retirement Rights are not adversely affected.
- 2.7 The Supplier will (and will procure that its Subcontractors (if any) will) Subcontractor provide any guarantee, bond or indemnity required by NHS Pensions in relation to a Direction Letter/Determination.

3. Continuation of early retirement rights after transfer

3.1 From the Relevant Transfer Date until the Service Transfer Date, the Supplier must provide (and/or must ensure that its Subcontractors (if any) provide) NHS Premature Retirement Rights in respect of the NHSPS Fair Deal Employees that are identical to the benefits they would have received had they remained employees of the Buyer, an NHS Body or other employer which participates automatically in the NHSPS.

4. NHS Broadly Comparable Employees

4.1 The Supplier shall (and procure that its Subcontractors shall), with effect from the Relevant Transfer Date, offer the NHSPS Broadly Comparable Employees membership of a pension scheme which is Broadly Comparable to NHSPS on the Relevant Transfer Date in accordance with paragraph 10 of Part D. For the avoidance of doubt, this requirement is separate from any requirement to offer a Broadly Comparable pension scheme in accordance with paragraph 5.2 below.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

5. What the buyer can do if the Supplier breaches its pension obligations

- 5.1 The Supplier agrees that the Buyer is entitled to make arrangements with NHS Pensions for the Buyer to be notified if the Supplier (or its Subcontractor) breaches the terms of its Direction Letter/Determination. Notwithstanding the provisions of the foregoing, the Supplier shall notify the Buyer in the event that it (or its Subcontractor) breaches the terms of its Direction Letter/Determination.
- 5.2 If the Supplier (or its Subcontractors, if relevant) ceases to participate in the NHSPS for whatever reason, the Supplier (or any such Subcontractor, as appropriate) shall offer to offer the NHSPS Eligible Employees membership of a pension scheme which is Broadly Comparable to the NHSPS on the date the NHSPS Eligible Employees ceased to participate in the NHSPS in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 11 of Part D. Subcontractor.

6. Compensation when pension scheme access can't be provided

- 6.1 If the Supplier (or its Subcontractor, if relevant) is unable to provide the NHSPS Fair Deal Employees with either membership of:
 - 6.1.1 the NHSPS (having used its best endeavours to secure a Direction Letter/Determination); or
 - 6.1.2 a Broadly Comparable pension scheme,

the Buyer may in its sole discretion permit the Supplier (or any of its Subcontractors) to compensate the NHSPS Fair Deal Employees in a manner that is Broadly Comparable or equivalent in cash terms, the Supplier (or Subcontractor as relevant) having consulted with a view to reaching agreement with any recognised trade union or, in the absence of such body, the NHSPS Fair Deal Employees. The Supplier must meet (or must procure that the relevant Subcontractor meets) the costs of the Buyer determining whether the level of compensation offered is reasonable in the circumstances.

6.2 This flexibility for the Buyer to allow compensation in place of Pension Benefits is in addition to and not instead of the Buyer's right to terminate the Contract.

7. Indemnities that a Supplier must give

7.1 The Supplier must indemnify and keep indemnified the CCS, the Buyer and any Replacement Supplier against all Losses arising out of any claim by any NHSPS Fair Deal Employee or any NHS Broadly Comparable Employees that the provision of (or failure to provide) Pension Benefits and NHS Premature Retirement Rights from the Relevant Transfer Date, or the level of such benefit provided, constitutes a breach of his or her employment rights.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Annex D3:

Local Government Pension Schemes (LGPS)

1. Definitions

In this Annex D3: LGPS to Part D: Pensions, the following words have the following meanings and they shall supplement Joint Schedule 1 (Definitions):

"0040	10 10 10		
"2013	the Local Government Pension Scheme Regulations		
Regulations"	2013 (SI 2013/2356) (as amended from time to time);		
"Administering	in relation to the Fund [insert name],the relevant		
Buyer"	Administering Buyer of that Fund for the purposes of the		
Bayer			
	2013 Regulations;		
"Fund	the actuary to a Fund appointed by the Administering		
Actuary"	Buyer of that Fund;		
Actualy	Buyor or that I dira,		
"Fund"	[insert name], a pension fund within the LGPS;		
["Initial	[XX %] of pensionable pay (as defined in the 2013		
Contribution	Regulations);]		
	1 (Ogulation 3),]		
Rate"]			
"LGPS"	the Local Government Pension Scheme as governed by		
	the LGPS Regulations, and any other regulations (in each		
	case as amended from time to time) which are from time		
	to time applicable to the Local Government Pension		
	Scheme;		
	Scheme,		
"LGPS	an admission agreement within the meaning in		
Admission	Schedule 1 of the 2013 Regulations;		
Agreement"	, ,		
"LGPS	an admission body (within the meaning of Part 3 of		
Admission	Schedule 2 of the 2013 Regulations);		
Body"			
ODO E1: " !	1000 5 : 0 15 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1 1		
"LGPS Eligible	any LGPS Fair Deal Employee who at the relevant time is		
Employees"	an active member or eligible to participate in the LGPS		
	under an LGPS Admission Agreement;		

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

"LGPS Fair Deal	any Fair Deal Employee who at the Relevant Transfer Date is or becomes entitled to protection in respect of the
Employees"	LGPS or a pension scheme that is Broadly Comparable to the LGPS in accordance with the provisions in accordance with the provisions of New Fair Deal and/or the Best Value Direction;
"LGPS	the 2013 Regulations and The Local Government
Regulations"	Pension Scheme (Transitional Provisions, Savings and Amendment) Regulations 2014 (SI 2014/525), and any other regulations (in each case as amended from time to time) which are from time to time applicable to the LGPS.

2. Supplier to become an LGPS Admission Body

2.1 In accordance with the principles of New Fair Deal and/or the Best Value Direction, the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors to which the employment of any LGPS Fair Deal Employee compulsorily transfers as a result of either the award of the relevant Contract or a Relevant Transfer, if not a scheme employer which participates automatically in the LGPS, shall each become an LGPS Admission Body by entering into an LGPS Admission Agreement on or before the Relevant Transfer Date to enable the LGPS Fair Deal Employees to retain either continuous active membership of or eligibility for the LGPS on and from the Relevant Transfer Date for so long as they remain employed in connection with the delivery of the Services under the relevant Contract.

OPTION 1

- 2.2 [Any LGPS Fair Deal Employees who:
 - 2.2.1 were active members of the LGPS (or a Broadly Comparable pension scheme) immediately before the Relevant Transfer Date shall be admitted to the LGPS with effect on and from the Relevant Transfer Date; and
 - 2.2.2 were eligible to join the LGPS (or a Broadly Comparable pension scheme) but were not active members of the LGPS (or a Broadly Comparable pension scheme) immediately before the Relevant Transfer Date shall retain the ability to join the LGPS on or after the Relevant Transfer Date if they wish to do so.]

OPTION 2

[Any LGPS Fair Deal Employees whether:

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 2.2.3 active members of the LGPS (or a Broadly Comparable pension scheme) immediately before the Relevant Transfer Date; or
- 2.2.4 eligible to join the LGPS (or a Broadly Comparable pension scheme) but not active members of the LGPS (or a Broadly Comparable pension scheme) immediately before the Relevant Transfer Date

shall be admitted to the LGPS with effect on and from the Relevant Transfer Date. The Supplier shall not automatically enrol or re-enrol for the purposes of the Pensions Act 2008 any LGPS Fair Deal Employees in any pension scheme other than the LGPS unless they cease to be eligible for membership of the LGPS.]

2.3 The Supplier will (and will procure that its Subcontractors (if any) will) provide at its own cost any indemnity, bond or guarantee required by an Administering Buyer in relation to an LGPS Admission Agreement.

3. Broadly Comparable Scheme

- 3.1 If the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors is unable to obtain an LGPS Admission Agreement in accordance with paragraph 2.1 because the Administering Buyer will not allow it to participate in the Fund, the Supplier shall (and procure that its Subcontractors shall), with effect from the Relevant Transfer Date, offer the LGPS Fair Deal Employees membership of a pension scheme which is Broadly Comparable to LGPS on the Relevant Transfer Date in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 10 of Part D.
- 3.2 If the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors becomes an LGPS Admission Body in accordance with paragraph 2.1 but the LGPS Admission Agreement is terminated during the term of the relevant Contract for any reason at a time when the Supplier or Subcontractors still employs any LGPS Eligible Employees, the Supplier shall (and procure that its Subcontractors shall) at no extra cost to the Buyer, offer the remaining LGPS Eligible Employees membership of a pension scheme which is Broadly Comparable to the LGPS on the date the LGPS Eligible Employees ceased to participate in the LGPS in accordance with the provisions of paragraph 11 of Part D.

4. Discretionary Benefits

Where the Supplier and/or any of its Subcontractors is an LGPS Admission Body, the Supplier shall (and procure that its Subcontractors shall) comply with its obligations under regulation 60 of the 2013 Regulations in relation to the preparation of a discretionary policy statement.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

5. LGPS RISK SHARING

- 5.1 Subject to paragraphs 5.4 to 5.10, if at any time during the term of the relevant Contract the Administering Buyer, pursuant to the LGPS Admission Agreement or the LGPS Regulations, requires the Supplier or any Subcontractor to pay employer contributions or other payments to the Fund in aggregate in excess of the Initial Contribution Rate, the excess of employer contributions above the Initial Contribution Rate for a Contract Year (the "Excess Amount") shall be paid by the Supplier or the Subcontractor, as the case may be, and the Supplier shall be reimbursed by the Buyer.
- 5.2 Subject to paragraphs 5.4 to 5.9 and 5.11, if at any time during the term of the relevant Contract, the Administering Buyer, pursuant to the LGPS Admission Agreement or the LGPS Regulations, requires the Supplier or any Subcontractor to pay employer contributions or payments to the Fund in aggregate below the Initial Contribution Rate for a Contract Year, the Supplier shall reimburse the Buyer an amount equal to A–B (the "Refund Amount") where:
 - A = the amount which would have been paid if contributions and payments had been paid equal to the Initial Contribution Rate for that Contract Year; and
 - B = the amount of contributions or payments actually paid by the Supplier or Subcontractor for that Contract Year, as the case may be, to the Fund.
- 5.3 Subject to paragraphs 5.4 to 5.10, where the Administering Buyer obtains an actuarial valuation and a revised rates and adjustment certificate under the LGPS Regulations and/or the terms of the LGPS Admission Agreement when the LGPS Admission Agreement ceases to have effect and the Supplier or any Subcontractor is required to pay any exit payment under Regulation 64(2) of the 2013 Regulations (the "Exit Payment"), such Exit Payment shall be paid by the Supplier or any Subcontractor (as the case may be) and the Supplier shall be reimbursed by the Buyer.
- 5.4 The Supplier and any Subcontractors shall at all times be responsible for the following costs:
 - 5.4.1 any employer contributions relating to the costs of early retirement benefits arising on redundancy or as a result of business efficiency under Regulation 30(7) of the 2013 Regulations or otherwise;
 - 5.4.2 any payment of Fund benefits to active members on the grounds of ill health or infirmity of mind or body under Regulation 35 of the 2013 Regulations or otherwise;
 - 5.4.3 any payment of Fund benefits to deferred or deferred pensioner members on the grounds of ill health or infirmity of mind or body under Regulation 38 of the 2013 Regulations or otherwise;

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 5.4.4 any employer contributions relating to the costs of early or flexible retirement where the actuarial reduction is waived in whole or in part or a cost neutral reduction is not applied with the consent of the Supplier or any relevant Subcontractor including without limitation any decision made under Regulation 30(8) of the 2013 Regulations or Schedule 2 of The Local Government Pension Scheme (Transitional Provisions, Savings and Amendment) Regulations 2014;
- 5.4.5 any employer contributions relating to the costs of enhanced benefits made at the discretion of the Supplier or any relevant Subcontractors including without limitation additional pension awarded under Regulation 31 of the 2013 Regulations or otherwise;
- any increase to the employer contribution rate resulting from the award of pay increases by the Supplier or relevant Subcontractors in respect of all or any of the LGPS Eligible Employees in excess of the pay increases assumed in the Fund's most recent actuarial valuation (unless the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor is contractually bound to provide such increases on the Relevant Transfer Date);
- 5.4.7 to the extent not covered above, any other costs arising out of or in connection with the exercise of any discretion or the grant of any consent under the LGPS Regulations by the Supplier or any relevant Subcontractors where a member does not have an absolute entitlement to that benefit under the LGPS:
- 5.4.8 any cost of the administration of the Fund that are not met through the Supplier's or Subcontractor's employer contribution rate, including without limitation an amount specified in a notice given by the Administering Buyer under Regulation 70 of the 2013 Regulations:
- 5.4.9 the costs of any reports and advice requested by or arising from an instruction given by the Supplier or a Subcontractor from the Fund Actuary; and/or
- 5.4.10 any interest payable under the 2013 Regulations or LGPS Administration Agreement.
- 5.5 For the purposes of calculating any Exit Payment, Excess Amount or Refund Amount, any part of such an amount which is attributable to any costs which the Supplier or Subcontractors are responsible for in accordance with paragraph 5.4 above shall be disregarded and excluded from the calculation. In the event of any dispute as to level of any cost that should be excluded from the calculation, the opinion of the Fund Actuary shall be final and binding.
- 5.6 Where the Administering Buyer obtains an actuarial valuation and a revised rates and adjustment certificate under the LGPS Regulations and/or the terms of the LGPS Admission Agreement when the LGPS Admission Agreement

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

ceases to have effect and the Supplier or any Subcontractor receives payment of an exit credit payment under Regulation 64(2) of the 2013 Regulations (the "**Exit Credit**"), the Supplier shall (or procure that any Subcontractor shall) reimburse the Buyer an amount equal to the Exit Credit within twenty (20) Working Days of receipt of the Exit Credit.

- 5.7 The Supplier shall (or procure that the Subcontractor shall) notify the Buyer in writing within twenty (20) Working Days:
 - 5.7.1 of the end of each Contract Year of any Excess Amount or Refund Amount due in respect of the Contract Year that has just ended and provide a reasonable summary of how the Excess Amount or Refund Amount was calculated; and
 - 5.7.2 of being informed by the Administering Buyer of any Exit Payment or Exit Credit that is determined by as being due from or to the Supplier or a Subcontractor and provide a copy of any revised rates and adjustments certificate detailing the Exit Payment or Exit Credit and its calculation.
- 5.8 Within twenty (20) Working Days of receiving the notification under paragraph 5.7 above, the Buyer shall either:
 - 5.8.1 notify the Supplier in writing of its acceptance of the Excess Amount, Refund Amount or Exit Payment;
 - 5.8.2 request further information or evidence about the Excess Amount, Refund Amount or Exit Payment from the Supplier; and/or
 - 5.8.3 request a meeting with the Supplier to discuss or clarify the information or evidence provided.
- 5.9 Where the Excess Amount, Refund Amount or Exit Payment is agreed following the receipt of further information or evidence or following a meeting in accordance with paragraph 5.8 above, the Buyer shall notify the Supplier in writing. In the event that the Supplier and the Buyer are unable to agree the amount of the Excess Amount, Refund Amount or Exit Payment then they shall follow the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- 5.10 Any Excess Amount or Exit Payment agreed by the Buyer or in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure shall be paid by the Buyer within timescales as agreed between Buyer and Supplier. The amount to be paid by the Buyer shall be an amount equal to the Excess Amount or Exit Payment less an amount equal to any corporation tax relief which has been claimed in respect of the Excess Amount or Exit Payment by the Supplier or a Subcontractor.
- 5.11 Any Refund Amount agreed by the Buyer or in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure as payable by the Supplier or any Subcontractor to the Buyer, shall be paid by the Supplier or any Subcontractor forthwith as the liability has been agreed. In the event the Supplier or any Subcontractor fails to pay any agreed Refund Amount, the Buyer shall demand in writing the

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

immediate payment of the agreed Refund Amount by the Supplier and the Supplier shall make payment within seven (7) Working Days of such demand.

5.12 This paragraph 5 shall survive termination of the relevant Contract.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Annex D4: Other Schemes

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Part E: Staff Transfer on Exit

1. Obligations before a Staff Transfer

- 1.1 The Supplier agrees that within 20 Working Days of the earliest of:
 - 1.1.1 receipt of a notification from the Buyer of a Service Transfer or intended Service Transfer;
 - 1.1.2 receipt of the giving of notice of early termination or any Partial Termination of the relevant Contract;
 - 1.1.3 the date which is 12 Months before the end of the Term; and
 - 1.1.4 receipt of a written request of the Buyer at any time (provided that the Buyer shall only be entitled to make one such request in any 6 Month period),

it shall provide in a suitably anonymised format so as to comply with the Data Protection Legislation, the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List, together with the Staffing Information in relation to the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List and it shall provide an updated Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List at such intervals as are reasonably requested by the Buyer.

- 1.2 At least 20 Working Days prior to the Service Transfer Date, the Supplier shall provide to the Buyer or at the direction of the Buyer to any Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor (i) the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List, which shall identify the basis upon which they are Transferring Supplier Employees and (ii) the Staffing Information in relation to the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List (insofar as such information has not previously been provided).
- 1.3 The Buyer shall be permitted to use and disclose information provided by the Supplier under Paragraphs 1.1 and 1.2 for the purpose of informing any prospective Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor.
- 1.4 The Supplier warrants, for the benefit of The Buyer, any Replacement Supplier, and any Replacement Subcontractor that all information provided pursuant to Paragraphs 1.1 and 1.2 shall be true and accurate in all material respects at the time of providing the information.
- 1.5 From the date of the earliest event referred to in Paragraph 1.1.1, 1.1.2 and 1.1.3, the Supplier agrees that it shall not, and agrees to procure that each Subcontractor shall not, assign any person to the provision of the Services who is not listed on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List and shall not without the approval of the Buyer (not to be unreasonably withheld or delayed):

1.5.1 replace or re-deploy any Supplier Staff listed on the Supplier Provisional Supplier Personnel List other than where any

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- replacement is of equivalent grade, skills, experience and expertise and is employed on the same terms and conditions of employment as the person he/she replaces
- 1.5.2 make, promise, propose, permit or implement any material changes to the terms and conditions of employment of the Supplier Staff (including pensions and any payments connected with the termination of employment);
- 1.5.3 increase the proportion of working time spent on the Services (or the relevant part of the Services) by any of the Supplier Staff save for fulfilling assignments and projects previously scheduled and agreed;
- 1.5.4 introduce any new contractual or customary practice concerning the making of any lump sum payment on the termination of employment of any employees listed on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List;
- 1.5.5 increase or reduce the total number of employees so engaged, or deploy any other person to perform the Services (or the relevant part of the Services);
- 1.5.6 terminate or give notice to terminate the employment or contracts of any persons on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List save by due disciplinary process;
- and shall promptly notify, and procure that each Subcontractor shall promptly notify, the Buyer or, at the direction of the Buyer, any Replacement Supplier and any Replacement Subcontractor of any notice to terminate employment given by the Supplier or relevant Subcontractor or received from any persons listed on the Supplier's Provisional Supplier Personnel List regardless of when such notice takes effect.
- 1.6 On or around each anniversary of the Start Date and up to four times during the last 12 Months of the Term, the Buyer may make written requests to the Supplier for information relating to the manner in which the Services are organised. Within 20 Working Days of receipt of a written request the Supplier shall provide, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall provide, to the Buyer such information as the Buyer may reasonably require relating to the manner in which the Services are organised, which shall include:
 - 1.6.1 the numbers of employees engaged in providing the Services;
 - 1.6.2 the percentage of time spent by each employee engaged in providing the Services;
 - 1.6.3 the extent to which each employee qualifies for membership of any of the Statutory Schemes or any Broadly Comparable scheme set up pursuant to the provisions of any of the Annexes to Part D (Pensions) (as appropriate); and

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 1.6.4 a description of the nature of the work undertaken by each employee by location.
- 1.7 The Supplier shall provide, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall provide, all reasonable cooperation and assistance to the Buyer, any Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor to ensure the smooth transfer of the Transferring Supplier Employees on the Service Transfer Date including providing sufficient information in advance of the Service Transfer Date to ensure that all necessary payroll arrangements can be made to enable the Transferring Supplier Employees to be paid as appropriate. Without prejudice to the generality of the foregoing, within 5 Working Days following the Service Transfer Date, the Supplier shall provide, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall provide, to the Buyer or, at the direction of the Buyer, to any Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor (as appropriate), in respect of each person on the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List who is a Transferring Supplier Employee:
 - 1.7.1 the most recent month's copy pay slip data;
 - 1.7.2 details of cumulative pay for tax and pension purposes:
 - 1.7.3 details of cumulative tax paid;
 - 1.7.4 tax code;
 - 1.7.5 details of any voluntary deductions from pay; and
 - 1.7.6 bank/building society account details for payroll purposes.

2. Staff Transfer when the contract ends

- 2.1 The Buyer and the Supplier acknowledge that subsequent to the commencement of the provision of the Services, the identity of the provider of the Services (or any part of the Services) may change (whether as a result of termination or Partial Termination of the relevant Contract or otherwise) resulting in the Services being undertaken by a Replacement Supplier and/or a Replacement Subcontractor. Such change in the identity of the supplier of such services may constitute a Relevant Transfer to which the Employment Regulations and/or the Acquired Rights Directive will apply. The Buyer and the Supplier agree that, as a result of the operation of the Employment Regulations, where a Relevant Transfer occurs, the contracts of employment between the Supplier and the Transferring Supplier Employees (except in relation to any contract terms disapplied through operation of regulation 10(2) of the Employment Regulations) will have effect on and from the Service Transfer Date as if originally made between the Replacement Supplier and/or a Replacement Subcontractor (as the case may be) and each such Transferring Supplier Employee.
- 2.2 The Supplier shall, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall, comply with all its obligations in respect of the Transferring Supplier Employees arising under the Employment Regulations in respect of the period up to (and including) the Service Transfer Date and shall perform and discharge, and procure that each Subcontractor shall perform and discharge, all its obligations in respect of

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

all the Transferring Supplier Employees arising in respect of the period up to (and including) the Service Transfer Date (including (without limit) the payment of all remuneration, benefits, entitlements, and outgoings, all wages, accrued but untaken holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions and pension contributions and all such sums due as a result of any Fair Deal Employees' participation in the Schemes which in any case are attributable in whole or in part to the period ending on (and including) the Service Transfer Date) and any necessary apportionments in respect of any periodic payments shall be made between: (i) the Supplier and/or the Subcontractor (as appropriate); and (ii) the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor.

- 2.3 Subject to Paragraph 2.4, the Supplier shall indemnify the Buyer and/or the Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor against any Employee Liabilities arising from or as a result of:
 - 2.3.1 any act or omission of the Supplier or any Subcontractor in respect of any Transferring Supplier Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Supplier Employee whether occurring before, on or after the Service Transfer Date;
 - 2.3.2 the breach or non-observance by the Supplier or any Subcontractor occurring on or before the Service Transfer Date of:
 - (a) any collective agreement applicable to the Transferring Supplier Employees; and/or
 - (b) any other custom or practice with a trade union or staff association in respect of any Transferring Supplier Employees which the Supplier or any Subcontractor is contractually bound to honour;
 - 2.3.3 any claim by any trade union or other body or person representing any Transferring Supplier Employees arising from or connected with any failure by the Supplier or a Subcontractor to comply with any legal obligation to such trade union, body or person arising on or before the Service Transfer Date;
 - 2.3.4 any proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority in respect of any financial obligation including, but not limited to, PAYE and primary and secondary national insurance contributions:
 - (a) in relation to any Transferring Supplier Employee, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising on and before the Service Transfer Date; and

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (b) in relation to any employee who is not identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List, and in respect of whom it is later alleged or determined that the Employment Regulations applied so as to transfer his/her employment from the Supplier to the Buyer and/or Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising on or before the Service Transfer Date;
- 2.3.5 a failure of the Supplier or any Subcontractor to discharge or procure the discharge of all wages, salaries and all other benefits and all PAYE tax deductions and national insurance contributions relating to the Transferring Supplier Employees in respect of the period up to (and including) the Service Transfer Date);
- 2.3.6 any claim made by or in respect of any person employed or formerly employed by the Supplier or any Subcontractor other than a Transferring Supplier Employee identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List for whom it is alleged the Buyer and/or the Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor may be liable by virtue of the relevant Contract and/or the Employment Regulations and/or the Acquired Rights Directive; and
- 2.3.7 any claim made by or in respect of a Transferring Supplier Employee or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any Transferring Supplier Employee relating to any act or omission of the Supplier or any Subcontractor in relation to its obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations, except to the extent that the liability arises from the failure by the Buyer and/or Replacement Supplier to comply with regulation 13(4) of the Employment Regulations.
- 2.4 The indemnities in Paragraph 2.3 shall not apply to the extent that the Employee Liabilities arise or are attributable to an act or omission of the Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor whether occurring or having its origin before, on or after the Service Transfer Date including any Employee Liabilities:
 - 2.4.1 arising out of the resignation of any Transferring Supplier Employee before the Service Transfer Date on account of substantial detrimental changes to his/her working conditions proposed by the Replacement Supplier and/or any Replacement Subcontractor to occur in the period on or after the Service Transfer Date); or

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 2.4.2 arising from the Replacement Supplier's failure, and/or Replacement Subcontractor's failure, to comply with its obligations under the Employment Regulations.
- 2.5 If any person who is not identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Employee List claims, or it is determined in relation to any employees of the Supplier, that his/her contract of employment has been transferred from the Supplier to the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor pursuant to the Employment Regulations or the Acquired Rights Directive, then:
 - 2.5.1 the Buyer shall procure that the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor will, within 5 Working Days of becoming aware of that fact, notify the Buyer and the Supplier in writing; and
 - 2.5.2 the Supplier may offer (or may procure that a Subcontractor may offer) employment to such person, or take such other reasonable steps as it considered appropriate to deal the matter provided always that such steps are in compliance with Law, within15 Working Days of receipt of notice from the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor.
- 2.6 If such offer of is accepted, or if the situation has otherwise been resolved by the Supplier or a Subcontractor, Buyer shall procure that the Replacement Supplier shall, or procure that the and/or Replacement Subcontractor shall, immediately release or procure the release the person from his/her employment or alleged employment;
- 2.7 If after the 15 Working Day period specified in Paragraph 2.5.2 has elapsed:
 - 2.7.1 no such offer has been made:
 - 2.7.2 such offer has been made but not accepted; or
 - 2.7.3 the situation has not otherwise been resolved
- the Buyer shall advise the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor (as appropriate) that it may within 5 Working Days give notice to terminate the employment or alleged employment of such person;
- 2.8 Subject to the Replacement Supplier's and/or Replacement Subcontractor acting in accordance with the provisions of Paragraphs 2.5 to 2.7 and in accordance with all applicable proper employment procedures set out in applicable Law and subject to Paragraph 2.9 below, the Supplier will indemnify the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor against all Employee Liabilities arising out of the termination of the employment of any of the Supplier's employees pursuant to the provisions of Paragraph 2.7 provided that the Replacement Supplier takes, or shall procure that the Replacement

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Subcontractor takes, all reasonable steps to minimise any such Employee Liabilities.

- 2.9 The indemnity in Paragraph 2.8:
 - 2.9.1 shall not apply to:
 - (a) any claim for:
 - (i) discrimination, including on the grounds of sex, race, disability, age, gender reassignment, marriage or civil partnership, pregnancy and maternity or sexual orientation, religion or belief; or
 - (ii) equal pay or compensation for less favourable treatment of part-time workers or fixed-term employees,

In any case in relation to any alleged act or omission of the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor, or

- (b) any claim that the termination of employment was unfair because the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor neglected to follow a fair dismissal procedure; and
- 2.9.2 shall apply only where the notification referred to in Paragraph 2.5.1 is made by the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor to the Supplier within 6 months of the Service Transfer Date..
- 2.10 If any such person as is described in Paragraph 2.5 is neither re-employed by the Supplier or any Subcontractor nor dismissed by the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor within the time scales set out in Paragraphs 2.5 to 2.7, such person shall be treated as a Transferring Supplier Employee.
- 2.11 The Supplier shall comply, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall comply, with all its obligations under the Employment Regulations and shall perform and discharge, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall perform and discharge, all its obligations in respect of any person identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List before and on the Service Transfer Date (including the payment of all remuneration, benefits, entitlements and outgoings, all wages, accrued but untaken holiday pay, bonuses, commissions, payments of PAYE, national insurance contributions and pension contributions and such sums due as a result of any Fair Deal Employees' participation in the Schemes and any requirement to set up a broadly comparable pension scheme which in any case are attributable in whole or in part in respect of the period up to (and including) the Service Transfer Date) and any necessary apportionments in respect of any periodic payments shall be made between:

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (b) the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor; and
- (c) the Replacement Supplier and/or the Replacement Subcontractor.
- 2.12 The Supplier shall, and shall procure that each Subcontractor shall, promptly provide the Buyer and any Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor, in writing such information as is necessary to enable the Buyer, the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor to carry out their respective duties under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations. The Buyer shall procure that the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor, shall promptly provide to the Supplier and each Subcontractor in writing such information as is necessary to enable the Supplier and each Subcontractor to carry out their respective duties under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations.
- 2.13 Subject to Paragraph 2.14, the Buyer shall procure that the Replacement Supplier indemnifies the Supplier on its own behalf and on behalf of any Replacement Subcontractor and its Subcontractors against any Employee Liabilities arising from or as a result of:
 - 2.13.1 any act or omission of the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor in respect of any Transferring Supplier Employee in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any such Transferring Supplier Employee;
 - 2.13.2 the breach or non-observance by the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor on or after the Service Transfer Date of:
 - (a) any collective agreement applicable to the Transferring Supplier Employees identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List; and/or
 - (b) any custom or practice in respect of any Transferring Supplier Employees identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List which the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor is contractually bound to honour;
 - 2.13.3 any claim by any trade union or other body or person representing any Transferring Supplier Employees identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List arising from or connected with any failure by the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor to comply with any legal obligation to such trade union, body or person arising on or after the Service Transfer Date:

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 2.13.4 any proposal by the Replacement Supplier and/or Replacement Subcontractor to change the terms and conditions of employment or working conditions of any Transferring Supplier Employees identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List on or after their transfer to the Replacement Supplier or Replacement Subcontractor (as the case may be) on the Service Transfer Date, or to change the terms and conditions of employment or working conditions of any person identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List who would have been a Transferring Supplier Employee but for their resignation (or decision to treat their employment as terminated under regulation 4(9) of the Employment Regulations) before the Service Transfer Date as a result of or for a reason connected to such proposed changes;
- 2.13.5 any statement communicated to or action undertaken by the Replacement Supplier or Replacement Subcontractor to, or in respect of, any Transferring Supplier Employee identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List on or before the Service Transfer Date regarding the Relevant Transfer which has not been agreed in advance with the Supplier in writing;
- 2.13.6 any proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority in respect of any financial obligation including, but not limited to, PAYE and primary and secondary national insurance contributions:
 - in relation to any Transferring Supplier Employee identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List, to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising after the Service Transfer Date; and
 - in relation to any employee who is not a Transferring (b) Supplier Employee identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List, and in respect of whom it is later alleged or determined that the Employment Regulations applied so as to transfer his/her employment from the Supplier or Subcontractor, to Replacement Supplier the or Replacement Subcontractor to the extent that the proceeding, claim or demand by HMRC or other statutory authority relates to financial obligations arising after the Service Transfer Date:
- 2.13.7 a failure of the Replacement Supplier or Replacement Subcontractor to discharge or procure the discharge of all wages, salaries and all other benefits and all PAYE tax deductions and national insurance contributions relating to the Transferring Supplier Employees identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Personnel List in respect of the period from (and including) the Service Transfer Date; and

- 2.13.8 any claim made by or in respect of a Transferring Supplier Employee identified in the Supplier's Final Supplier Personnel List or any appropriate employee representative (as defined in the Employment Regulations) of any such Transferring Supplier Employee relating to any act or omission of the Replacement Supplier or Replacement Subcontractor in relation to obligations under regulation 13 of the Employment Regulations.
- 2.14 The indemnities in Paragraph 2.13 shall not apply to the extent that the Employee Liabilities arise or are attributable to an act or omission of the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor (as applicable) whether occurring or having its origin before, on or after the Service Transfer Date, including any Employee Liabilities arising from the failure by the Supplier and/or any Subcontractor (as applicable) to comply with its obligations under the Employment Regulations.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Schedule 3 (Continuous Improvement)

Order Ref: Project 2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Order Schedule 3 (Continuous Improvement)

1. Buyer's Rights

The Buyer and the Supplier recognise that, where specified in DPS Schedule 4 (DPS Management), the Buyer may give CCS the right to enforce the Buyer's rights under this Schedule.

2. Supplier's Obligations

- 2.1 The Supplier must, throughout the Contract Period, identify new or potential improvements to the provision of the Deliverables with a view to reducing the Buyer's costs (including the Charges) and/or improving the quality and efficiency of the Deliverables and their supply to the Buyer.
- The Supplier must adopt a policy of continuous improvement in relation to 2.2 the Deliverables, which must include regular reviews with the Buyer of the Deliverables and the way it provides them, with a view to reducing the Buyer's costs (including the Charges) and/or improving the quality and efficiency of the Deliverables. The Supplier and the Buyer must provide each other with any information relevant to meeting this objective.
- In addition to Paragraph 2.1, the Supplier shall produce at the start of each Contract Year a plan for improving the provision of Deliverables and/or reducing the Charges (without adversely affecting the performance of this Contract) during that Contract Year ("Continuous Improvement Plan") for the Buyer's Approval. The Continuous Improvement Plan must include, as a minimum, proposals:
 - identifying the emergence of relevant new and evolving technologies;
 - changes in business processes of the Supplier or the Buyer and 2.3.2 ways of working that would provide cost savings and/or enhanced benefits to the Buyer (such as methods of interaction, supply chain efficiencies, reduction in energy consumption and methods of sale);
 - new or potential improvements to the provision of the Deliverables 2.3.3 including the quality, responsiveness, procedures, benchmarking methods, likely performance mechanisms and customer support services in relation to the Deliverables; and
 - measuring and reducing the sustainability impacts of the Supplier's 2.3.4 operations and supply-chains relating to the Deliverables, and identifying opportunities to assist the Buyer in meeting their sustainability objectives.
- The initial Continuous Improvement Plan for the first (1st) Contract Year shall be submitted by the Supplier to the Buyer for Approval within one hundred (100) Working Days of the first Order or six (6) Months following the Start Date, whichever is earlier.
- 2.5 The Buyer shall notify the Supplier of its Approval or rejection of the proposed Continuous Improvement Plan or any updates to it within twenty

Project Version: v1.0

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Schedule 3 (Continuous Improvement)

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (20) Working Days of receipt. If it is rejected then the Supplier shall, within ten (10) Working Days of receipt of notice of rejection, submit a revised Continuous Improvement Plan reflecting the changes required. Once Approved, it becomes the Continuous Improvement Plan for the purposes of this Contract.
- 2.6 The Supplier must provide sufficient information with each suggested improvement to enable a decision on whether to implement it. The Supplier shall provide any further information as requested.
- 2.7 If the Buyer wishes to incorporate any improvement into this Contract, it must request a Variation in accordance with the Variation Procedure and the Supplier must implement such Variation at no additional cost to the Buyer or CCS.
- 2.8 Once the first Continuous Improvement Plan has been Approved in accordance with Paragraph 2.5:
 - the Supplier shall use all reasonable endeavours to implement any agreed deliverables in accordance with the Continuous Improvement Plan; and
 - the Parties agree to meet as soon as reasonably possible following the start of each quarter (or as otherwise agreed between the Parties) to review the Supplier's progress against the Continuous Improvement Plan.
- 2.9 The Supplier shall update the Continuous Improvement Plan as and when required but at least once every Contract Year (after the first (1st) Contract Year) in accordance with the procedure and timescales set out in Paragraph 2.3.
- 2.10 All costs relating to the compilation or updating of the Continuous Improvement Plan and the costs arising from any improvement made pursuant to it and the costs of implementing any improvement, shall have no effect on and are included in the Charges.
- 2.11 Should the Supplier's costs in providing the Deliverables to the Buyer be reduced as a result of any changes implemented, all of the cost savings shall be passed on to the Buyer by way of a consequential and immediate reduction in the Charges for the Deliverables.
- 2.12 At any time during the Contract Period of the Order Contract, the Supplier may make a proposal for gainshare. If the Buyer deems gainshare to be applicable then the Supplier shall update the Continuous Improvement Plan so as to include details of the way in which the proposal shall be implemented in accordance with an agreed gainshare ratio.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Order Schedule 4 (Order Tender)

Part A: Key deliverables from supplier response

Below sets out the key deliverables from the Supplier's Order Tender and clarification discussion during the mobilisation period:

- 1. One-off delivery of macroeconomic historical data covering the 91 variable descriptions indicated in response to T1 and T2 and along the dimensions stated in these responses (sample period and country aggregation). Delivery by 5th June or within 2 working days of the Order Start Date (whichever is later):
 - (a) The time series data will be at a quarterly frequency (e.g. data for 2000 Q1, 2000 Q2, 2000 Q3 etc).
 - (b) Data will be delivered in an Excel compatible format, via email.
 - 2. A subset of the offered variables (menu option of up to 15 / up to 30 / up to 45 variables to be selected by August 31st 2023), forecast scenarios to be delivered in each of the following months:
 - (a) September 2023, December 2023, March 2024, June 2024, September 2024, December 2024, March 2025, June 2025, September 2025, December 2025, March 2026.
 - (b) Specific date of the forecast scenario delivery in the relevant month to be agreed within 5 working days of the start of the delivery month.
 - 3. Six scenarios provided for each variable's forecast (baseline, two upside scenarios and three downside scenarios) with each having an associated probability weight:
 - (a) An update of the historic data for the variables included in the forecast scenarios to reflect the latest data outturns.
 - (b) Each forecast scenario to cover a period of 30 years.
 - (c) The time series data will be at a quarterly frequency (e.g. data for 2025 Q1, 2025 Q2, 2025 Q3 etc).
 - (d) Data will be delivered in an Excel compatible format via email.
 - 4. A comprehensive IFRS 9 scenario report to be delivered alongside the March forecast scenario data delivery each year.
 - 5. A shorter IFRS 9 scenario commentary update to be delivered alongside every forecast scenario delivery (except in March where the comprehensive report will be provided).

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 6. Direct access to analytical support for queries on the scenario forecasts, covering data and methodology related queries.
- 7. As set out in Supplier's response, unrestricted access to research platform for 5 users which includes:
 - (a) Global and Regional Monthly Roundups
 - (b) Country Specific Deep Dives
 - (c) Thematic Research Briefings
 - (d) Data Insights
 - (e) Weeklies
 - (f) Global Economic Databank

Part B: Supplier Order Tender

T1 response Please refer to Annex 5 001-Oxford_Economics_-_T1 for supplier's response to this question.

T2 response 002-Oxford_Economics_-_T2

In response to section 2.2.1 of the tender "Historical data provision – Quality"

Oxford Economics can provide all high priority variables covered in Annex B. Furthermore, we are able to provide a near-complete coverage of the variables in Annex B, with only 5 out of the 96 variables not readily available. Our data series generally go back to 1980 Q1, and always include the latest realised data reflecting the monthly update frequency of our forecast.

Our proposed dataset fully leverages on the unparalleled coverage of our Global Model, spanning 85 countries in detail and the rest of the world through six trading blocks. Regional variables are thus aggregated from country-level data with the underlying series sourced from the most appropriate data source (e.g. the local statistics authority) and covering internationally consistent statistical definitions (e.g. national accounts statistics, BMP6 balance of payment statistics). The key benefit of leveraging on a bottom-up aggregation is that each variable forecast can be decomposed into its main contributing country. Similarly, for scenario analysis the regional results will be more precise as all country-specific effects are captured.

The country-level data is aggregated to regional level using specific methods appropriate to the concept being modelled. For example, variables measured in US\$ will be aggregated in nominal terms, whilst interest rates can be aggregated by GDP-weighting country-level variables. For some concepts different weights may be used – e.g. equity prices will be aggregated using market capitalisation-based weights which more appropriately capture each economies weight in global equity markets.

Please see below lists for the country coverage of our "Advanced Economies" and "Emerging Markets" aggregates.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Our "Advanced Economies" regional aggregates is aligned to that from the IMF. For most measures this covers just under 60% of global GDP. Our "Emerging Markets" aggregate generally covers a little over 30% of global GDP which means that our global data series cover at least 90% of global GDP. For GDP concepts the share rises to nearly 94%. The selection of countries included in the "Emerging Markets" aggregate is based on range of key indicators capturing countries' level of development, such as GDP per capita incomes levels. In comparison, the IMF definition is somewhat broader as they group together "Emerging" and "Developing" countries, while we split these out into two separate regional aggregates. However, the large number and relative size of the countries covered in our "Emerging Markets" aggregate means that our regional aggregate is very comparable to that of the IMF across most variables. A further advantage of our "Emerging Markets" definition is that we only include countries for which data within our model is included on a quarterly frequency. Advanced Economies: Australia, Austria, Belgium, Canada, Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hong Kong, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Portugal, Singapore, Slovak Republic, South Korea, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Taiwan, United Kingdom, United States.

Emerging Markets: Argentina, Botswana, Brazil, Bulgaria, Chile, China, Croatia, Ghana, Hungary, India, Indonesia, Kenya, Malaysia, Mauritius, Mexico, Nigeria, Philippines, Poland, Romania, Russia, South Africa, Thailand, Turkey.

T3 response 003-Oxford_Economics_-_T3

In response to section 2.3.1 of the tender "IFRS 9 Forecast Scenarios – Quantity & Delivery"

Oxford Economics' IFRS 9 solution is centred on our proprietary forecast-error based distributions. We model our upside and downside scenarios by picking specific percentile paths from these distributions. As part of our regular quarterly updates, we make available six economic scenarios. These cover the baseline (50th percentile), two upside scenarios (modelled at the 5th and 15th percentiles) and three downside scenarios (modelled at the 75th, 85th and 95th percentiles). The variable coverage across these scenarios can span all 91 variables marked with "Y" in Appendix B. Clients can also ask for additional scenarios to be modelled at other percentiles for an additional fee. For example, some of our existing clients also want to receive additional downside tail risk scenarios. The scenario output is delivered in Excel and accompanied by scenario reports highlighting the key assumptions underlying the baseline forecast, shift in the balance of risks from one quarter to the other and an in-depth explanation of the underlying methodology. Since we model all scenarios starting from the same underlying distributions, the probabilities associated to each scenario can be clearly defined within the methodology. Specifically, each scenario's probability is a function of the specified percentile modelled in the scenario and the number of other scenarios chosen by the user. This is because in conjunction with the baseline the scenarios represent the full space of the forward-looking distribution.

Our regular scenario updates occur in March, June, September and December of each year. Clients can also ask for additional scenarios to be modelled in interim months for an additional fee. For example, some of our existing clients also want to receive updated scenario output around the timing of their financial reporting date or to reflect significant developments affecting the outlook. The specific date of the regular scenario deliveries can vary between quarters, but generally falls within the third week of the month. When deciding on the specific delivery date each quarter we

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

also take into account the timing of key policy decisions around the delivery period, such as monetary policy meetings from the main central banks, and other important economic and political events shaping the outlook. Furthermore, the December delivery also takes into account the Christmas break and thus tends to be delivered earlier in the month, to enable our clients to perform their analysis ahead of the holidays.

To evidence the expected timing of updates during a year, in the below we have included the delivery dates over the past two years. At the start of each delivery month, we notify all our existing clients when they can expect to receive the scenario update.

Quarterly Update:	Delivery date:	Quarterly Update:	Delivery date:
2021 Q1	18 March 2021	2022 Q1	24 March 2022
2021 Q2	22 June 2021	2022 Q2	23 June 2022
2021 Q3	23 September 2021	2022 Q3	21 September 2022
2021 Q4	14 December 2021	2022 Q4	15 December 2022

T4 response 004-Oxford_Economics_-_T4

In response to section 2.4.1 of the tender "IFRS 9 Forecast Scenarios – Forecast length"

Oxford Economics can meet the requirement that the scenario output covers at least 20 years and we can also make available up to 30 years projections. Our Global Model provides a rigorous and consistent structure for forecasting and scenario analysis over long-term horizons. At the moment the Global Model goes out to 2050 with the forecast horizon extended at regular intervals. We also have ample experience with extending forecast horizon further out into the future, for example we often do that for clients wanting to understand long-term climate risks.

The model takes the form of an error correction model, a form of multiple time series model that estimates the speed at which a dependent variable returns to its equilibrium profile after a shock to one or more independent variables. This is useful as it estimates both the short and long run effects on all variables. The model exhibits 'Keynesian' features in the short run: factor prices are sticky, and output is determined by aggregate demand. In the long-run, its properties are neoclassical, such that prices adjust fully and the equilibrium is determined by supply factors — productivity, labour and capital.

Rather than being exogenously determined, these supply side factors respond fully in scenarios. For example, a shortfall in investment spending leads to a lower capital stock and thus weaker

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

potential output. Our IFRS9 scenarios therefore incorporate some hysteresis with the economy not recovering back towards the baseline but rather converging towards a new equilibrium path.

T5 response 005-Oxford Economics - T5

In response to section 2.5.1 of the tender "IFRS 9 Forecast Scenarios – Forecast Quality"

Oxford Economics' proposed solution is centred on our state-of-the-art economic modelling approach, industry-leading forecast track record and robust IFRS 9 methodology. Our proprietary Global Economic Model is the most widely used macroeconomic model, providing a rigorous and consistent framework for generating forecast scenarios. The model's unique open-architecture framework enables us, and our clients, to assess the impacts of a wide range of scenarios on economic indicators and all main asset classes. Grounded in economic theory, our model guarantees transparency over the drivers of each forecast variable. The model captures both short-term fluctuations in the economic cycle and a clearly defined long-run steady state. Crucially, the supply side factors determining this steady state respond fully in scenarios. This means that, depending on the scenarios modelled, new equilibrium levels can be reached. Slides 2-14 in the document "provide further detail about the Global Model and the theoretical framework underpinning it.

Our baseline forecast is updated monthly, and it is developed through a rigorous process involving our more than 300 economists who consider current trends, latest economic data, and policy developments for each individual country (see slide 3). Each country forecast undergoes extensive checking processes, ensuring domestic and international consistency as well as rigorous scenario testing. The rigour of this forecasting process, within the robust framework constituted by the Global Model, are reflected in our forecasting accuracy which boasts a consistently strong track record. Slides 9-10 show recent forecast awards won by Oxford Economics and our longer-term forecast accuracy, which is industry leading.

Our IFRS 9 scenario methodology is developed around our forecasting and modelling expertise, and it is purposefully crafted to comply with the accountancy standard's requirements. As a result, key benefits for our clients include reduced P&L volatility, transparent scenario assumptions, and a foundation in a validated economic model. We developed robust forecast-error distributions for all key drivers of impairments by drawing on our track record of having generated a globally consistent forecast for more than 25 years. Our methodology also leverages on our proprietary Global Risk Survey, which is compiled each month by more than 160 clients spanning the entire globe and all economic sectors. Our survey gives us an objective insight into where the perceived balance of risks lies, and which economies are likely to be most affected. We complement this information with a range of valuation metrics for asset prices to adjust the distributions to reflect current risks. Thereafter, we pick specific points in the forward-looking distributions and constrain

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

our Global Economic Model with these, to derive a globally consistent scenario at the chosen percentile. As part of our regular offering, we make available two upside scenario and three downside scenarios. Slides 15-19 explain our IFRS 9 methodology in more detail.

Our methodology used to construct our forward-looking distributions is like that used by the European Central Bank and Bank of England when assessing the risks around their central projections. Forecast errors are central to the methodology, providing a direct measure of the uncertainty around the base case forecast and speaking directly to the unbiased requirement set out in the IFRS 9 standard. Crucially, scenario paths at the chosen percentile are an accurate reflection of the likelihood of such a scenario occurring. This is evidenced by the ongoing back-testing analysis of our forecast-error distributions and the comparison against comparable methodologies.

The probabilities associated to each scenario can be clearly defined within the methodology. Specifically, each scenario's probability is a function of the specified percentile modelled in the scenario and the number of other scenarios chosen by the user. This is because in conjunction with the baseline the scenarios represent the full space of the forward-looking distribution. Slides 21-22 explain the calculation of scenario probabilities in more detail.

We complement our scenario output with extensive reports, full access to our research platform and direct access to our more than 300 economists who can support with queries on the baseline forecast and the alternative scenarios. Our IFRS 9 scenario reports highlight the key assumptions underlying the baseline forecast, shift in the balance of risks from one quarter to the other and an indepth explanation of the underlying methodology. Once per annum, at a quarter chosen by UKEF, we will provide an in-depth scenario report that exceeds the requirements as set out in Schedule 20. The document "provides an example of the depth of our reports. The final report for UKEF will be specifically tailored to your exposure across advanced and emerging economies. Each quarter we will also deliver a shorter report as set out in Schedule 20, covering the key macroeconomic developments, forecast revisions and scenario assumptions.

Finally, within this comprehensive solution, UKEF will also enjoy unrestricted access to our research platform for 5 users, providing real-time economic data and in-depth analysis. This grants UKEF immediate insights into any major macroeconomic events and the ability to monitor emerging risks and key data releases between quarterly updates. Our vast online databank encompasses over 50,000 indicators across more than 200 economies, with monthly updates to historical data and forecasts that extend from 1980 to 2050. Furthermore, our ongoing research output covers an extensive range of global and regional roundups, country-specific in-depth analyses, thematic research briefings, data insights, and weekly summaries. These resources deliver invaluable insights and data to enhance UKEF's IFRS 9 scenario planning and risk assessments. Importantly, our quarterly commentary also includes linked reports, providing a more detailed examination of crucial macroeconomic developments and forecast revisions. This ensures that our IFRS 9 scenarios and risk assessments align seamlessly with our comprehensive research output, capitalising on the expertise of our more than 300 economists, who will also be directly accessible to UKEF. The value of our

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

offerings guarantees that UKEF remains well-informed and agile in adapting to a rapidly changing global economic landscape. For a thorough summary of these additional deliverables, please refer to

Social value response 006-Oxford_Economics_-_Social_Value

In response to section 2.6.1 of the tender "Social Value"

At Oxford Economics, we are committed to fostering a culture that supports the health and wellbeing of our staff, both physically and mentally. We understand the importance of a healthy and inclusive work environment and have implemented various policies and initiatives to create a supportive atmosphere for our contract workforce.

- A. Understanding Health and Wellbeing Issues: We acknowledge that physical and mental health are crucial aspects of an employee's wellbeing. Our Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Policy, as well as our Equal Opportunities Policy, emphasise the importance of promoting equal opportunities, preventing discrimination, and ensuring a harmonious working environment for all employees, regardless of their background.
- B. Inclusive and Accessible Recruitment Practices: We are an equal opportunity employer and do not discriminate based on age, colour, disability, ethnicity, family or marital status, gender identity or expression, language, national origin, physical and mental ability, political affiliation, race, religion, sexual orientation, socio-economic status, veteran status, or any other characteristic. Our recruitment practices focus on attracting a diverse pool of talent and ensuring that all candidates are treated fairly.
- C. Investing in Physical and Mental Health: We also provide our staff with access to wellbeing programs and mental health awareness campaigns to help them maintain a healthy worklife balance. In addition to that, our employees receive benefits such as pension schemes, private healthcare, and eligibility for bonuses. We actively promote a culture of respect and dignity in the workplace, ensuring that our employees feel supported in their physical and mental wellbeing.

Furthermore, we have established a working group to drive diversity initiatives and staff training, which includes educating our workforce on inclusion, unconscious bias, and microaggressions in the workplace. Our commitment to continuous learning is evident through our various training and development programs, such as peer-to-peer training, professional career development, live instructor training, virtual self-paced web training, and opportunities to attend conferences and events to enhance skills and abilities.

We also offer early career opportunities, including student and apprenticeship placement schemes, and our graduate recruitment program, ensuring equal opportunities for growth and development.

At Oxford Economics, we do not use zero-hour contracts, and our working hours are clearly communicated through employment agreements. We pay the national minimum wage or higher and provide comprehensive benefits to all staff working on contracts.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

In conclusion, our commitment to health and wellbeing, combined with our inclusive recruitment practices, development initiatives, and retention-focused activities, ensures that we provide an environment that supports the physical and mental health of our contract workforce. We are confident that our approach meets the award criteria and demonstrates our dedication to fostering a supportive work environment. For more in-depth details, please refer to our Equal Opportunities
Policy document and our Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion Policy document, which outline our comprehensive strategies and practices in promoting a diverse and inclusive workplace.

P1 response Annex 6 Part A 001-Oxford_Economics_-_Annex_1_-_Pricing_Submittion

P2 response Annex 6 Part B 002-Oxford_Economics_-_Annex_1_-_Pricing_Submittion

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Schedule 5 (Pricing Details)

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Order Schedule 5 (Pricing Details)

1. How Charges are calculated

- 1.1 The Charges:
- 1.1.1 shall be calculated in accordance with the terms of this Schedule;
- 1.1.2 cannot be increased except as specifically permitted by this Schedule and in particular shall not be subject to Indexation; and
- 1.1.3 will not be impacted by any changes to the Framework Prices.
- 1.2 Any variation to the Charges payable under a Contract must be agreed between the Supplier and the Buyer and implemented using the procedure set out in this Schedule.

2. The pricing mechanisms

2.1 The pricing mechanisms and prices set out in Annex 1 shall be available for use in calculation of Charges in the Contract.

3. Are costs and expenses included in the Charges

- 3.1 The Charges shall include all costs and expenses relating to the provision of Deliverables. No further amounts shall be payable in respect of matters such as:
 - 3.1.1 incidental expenses such as travel, subsistence and lodging, document or report reproduction, shipping, desktop or office equipment costs, network or data interchange costs or other telecommunications charges; or
 - 3.1.2 costs incurred prior to the commencement of the Contract.

4. Other events that allow the Supplier to change the Charges

- 4.1 The Charges can also be varied (and Annex 1 will be updated accordingly) due to:
- 4.1.1 a Specific Change in Law in accordance with Clause 24;
- 4.1.2 a review in accordance with insurance requirements in Clause 13;
- 4.1.3 a benchmarking review in accordance with Call Off Schedule 16 (Benchmarking); and
- 4.1.4 a request from the Supplier, which it can make at any time, to decrease the Charges.

5. Payment

5.1 The initial historic data provision payment shall be made as a milestone payment. Failure to provide delivery of this in accordance with the requirement as defined in Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification) shall result in no payment being

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Schedule 5 (Pricing Details)

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

made until such date as this historic data is provided to and accepted by the Authority.

- 5.2 Subsequent quarterly payments for Macroeconomic forecasts and IFRS9 scenario payments are dependent on the delivery of the initial historic data provision, such payments shall only commence once delivery of the historic data has been accepted and the payment has been made in accordance with 5.1 of Order Schedule 5 (Pricing Details).
- 5.3 In accordance with Special Term 1 of DPS Schedule 6 (Order Form Template and Order Schedules), the Supplier may invoice the Buyer for the IFRS 9 scenario provision Charges upon quarterly delivery of the IFRS 9 forecasts and supporting material as defined in section 2 Macroeconomic forecasts & IFRS 9 scenarios of Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification), and subject to the timelines agreed in accordance with Special Term 1. The scenario provision Charges to cover the deliverables set out in section 2 Macroeconomic forecasts & IFRS9 scenarios of Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification) and shown in Annex A below shall be the cost of the scenario provision option selected by the Buyer for the relevant contract year. These should be divided into equal instalments, depending on how many quarterly deliveries take place in that contract year.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Schedule 5 (Pricing Details)

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Annex 1 – Delivery and Pricing Schedule

Service	Year 1 of contract (May 2023 – May 2024): costs (£ ex VAT)	Year 2 of contract (May 2024 – May 2025): costs (£ ex VAT)	Year 3 of contract (May 2025 – May 2026): costs (£ ex VAT)	Total cost (£ ex VAT)
Historic data provision	£12,000	#N/A	#N/A	£12,000
IFRS 9 scenario provision (Based on 11 quarterly forecast deliveries*)	#N/A	#N/A	#N/A	#N/A
Option A - up to 15 variables	£46,500	£49,500	£49,500	£145,500
Option B - up to 30 variables	£57,500	£59,500	£59,500	£176,500
Option C - up to 45 variables	£63,000	£65,000	£65,000	£193,000

Sep 2023 (Q2), Dec 2023 (Q3), Mar 2024 (Q4), Jun 2024 (Q1), Sep 2024 (Q2), Dec 2024 (Q3), Mar 2025 (Q4), Jun 2025 (Q1), Sep 2025 (Q2), Dec 2025 (Q3), Mar 2026 (Q4).

Please note that once the Authority has selected a menu option, this option will remain for the contract duration.

Required deliveries and payments are indicated in the table in Annex 2 (Delivery and Pricing Schedule)

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

^{*}Based on contract timelines, we expect 11 quarterly forecast deliveries will be required:

DocuSign Envelope ID: 0A30AD33-8B4A-4753-B09C-44C0CA4A3BEC

Order Schedule 5 (Pricing Details) Order Ref: Project_2484

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Annex 2 - Delivery and Pricing Schedule

				Contrac	Contract Year 1							Ŝ	Contract Year 2	t Yea	r 2							ŭ	Contract Year	ct Ye	ear 3				-
			2023	_						2024	4.									2025	Ŋ						Ő	2026	
		Q1	Q2	-	0 3		8	-	Q1		ď	Q2		8		ď	24		Q		J	0 5		Q3			8		Q1
Requirement	Title	A 0 7 S a 7	у п п п п в	s o c	Z 0 >	¬ e ⊆	төо	Z e r	Z a Z	¬ ¬ =	- n -	A B B	4 د ٥	Z 0 >		ла п	Z e _	4 0 r	< a Z		~ n —	A D S	s o o	Z 0 >	O e O	_ e _	т ө о	ے ہ ک	r b Z
1 - Historical Data	Historical data delivery by	^	×																										
2 - Macroeconom ic forecasts & IFRS 9 scenarios	IFRS 9 forecast scenario delivery			×	×			×		×		×			×		×			×		×	~		×			×	
2 - Macroeconom ic forecasts & IFRS 9 scenarios	IFRS9 scenario commentary update (Quarterly)			×	×					×		×			×					×		×	~		×				
2 - Macroeconom ic forecasts & IFRS 9 scenarios	IFRS9 scenario reports (Yearly)							×									×											×	
				Q d		Q d		<u> </u>	Оď		ОЧ		ОР			ОЧ		ОЧ			ОЧ		Ο σ	-1		ОЧ			ОЧ

QP - Payment for delivery in the quarter is due, subject to appropriate delivery and invoicing.

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Order Schedule 8 (Business Continuity and Disaster Recovery)

1. Definitions

1.1 In this Schedule, the following words shall have the following meanings and they shall supplement Joint Schedule 1 (Definitions):

"BCDR Plan" has the meaning given to it in Paragraph 2.2 of

this Schedule;

"Business Continuity

Plan"

has the meaning given to it in Paragraph 2.3.2

of this Schedule;

"Disaster Recovery

Deliverables"

the Deliverables embodied in the processes and

procedures for restoring the provision of Deliverables following the occurrence of a

Disaster;

"Disaster Recovery Plan" has the meaning given to it in Paragraph 2.3.3

of this Schedule;

"Disaster Recovery

System"

the system embodied in the processes and procedures for restoring the provision of Deliverables following the occurrence of a

Disaster;

"Related Supplier" any person who provides Deliverables to the

Buyer which are related to the Deliverables

from time to time;

"Review Report" has the meaning given to it in Paragraph 6.2 of

this Schedule; and

"Supplier's Proposals" has the meaning given to it in Paragraph 6.3 of

this Schedule;

2. BCDR Plan

2.1 The Buyer and the Supplier recognise that, where specified in DPS Schedule 4 (DPS Management), CCS shall have the right to enforce the Buyer's rights under this Schedule.

2.2 At least ninety (90) Working Days after the Start Date the Supplier shall prepare and deliver to the Buyer for the Buyer's written approval a plan (a

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

"BCDR Plan"), which shall detail the processes and arrangements that the Supplier shall follow to:

- 2.2.1 ensure continuity of the business processes and operations supported by the Services following any failure or disruption of any element of the Deliverables; and
- 2.2.2 the recovery of the Deliverables in the event of a Disaster
- 2.3 The BCDR Plan shall be divided into three sections:
 - 2.3.1 Section 1 which shall set out general principles applicable to the BCDR Plan;
 - 2.3.2 Section 2 which shall relate to business continuity (the **"Business Continuity Plan"**); and
 - 2.3.3 Section 3 which shall relate to disaster recovery (the "Disaster Recovery Plan").
- 2.4 Following receipt of the draft BCDR Plan from the Supplier, the Parties shall use reasonable endeavours to agree the contents of the BCDR Plan. If the Parties are unable to agree the contents of the BCDR Plan within twenty (20) Working Days of its submission, then such Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure.

3. General Principles of the BCDR Plan (Section 1)

- 3.1 Section 1 of the BCDR Plan shall:
 - 3.1.1 set out how the business continuity and disaster recovery elements of the BCDR Plan link to each other;
 - provide details of how the invocation of any element of the BCDR Plan may impact upon the provision of the Deliverables and any goods and/or services provided to the Buyer by a Related Supplier;
 - 3.1.3 contain an obligation upon the Supplier to liaise with the Buyer and any Related Suppliers with respect to business continuity and disaster recovery;
 - 3.1.4 detail how the BCDR Plan interoperates with any overarching disaster recovery or business continuity plan of the Buyer and any of its other Related Supplier in each case as notified to the Supplier by the Buyer from time to time;
 - 3.1.5 contain a communication strategy including details of an incident and problem management service and advice and help desk facility which can be accessed via multiple channels;
 - 3.1.6 contain a risk analysis, including:
 - (a) failure or disruption scenarios and assessments of likely frequency of occurrence;

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- (b) identification of any single points of failure within the provision of Deliverables and processes for managing those risks:
- (c) identification of risks arising from the interaction of the provision of Deliverables with the goods and/or services provided by a Related Supplier; and
- (d) a business impact analysis of different anticipated failures or disruptions;
- 3.1.7 provide for documentation of processes, including business processes, and procedures;
- 3.1.8 set out key contact details for the Supplier (and any Subcontractors) and for the Buyer;
- 3.1.9 identify the procedures for reverting to "normal service";
- 3.1.10 set out method(s) of recovering or updating data collected (or which ought to have been collected) during a failure or disruption to minimise data loss;
- 3.1.11 identify the responsibilities (if any) that the Buyer has agreed it will assume in the event of the invocation of the BCDR Plan; and
- 3.1.12 provide for the provision of technical assistance to key contacts at the Buyer as required by the Buyer to inform decisions in support of the Buyer's business continuity plans.
- 3.2 The BCDR Plan shall be designed so as to ensure that:
 - the Deliverables are provided in accordance with this Contract at all times during and after the invocation of the BCDR Plan;
 - 3.2.2 the adverse impact of any Disaster is minimised as far as reasonably possible;
 - 3.2.3 it complies with the relevant provisions of ISO/IEC 27002; ISO22301/ISO22313 and all other industry standards from time to time in force; and
 - 3.2.4 it details a process for the management of disaster recovery testing.
- 3.3 The BCDR Plan shall be upgradeable and sufficiently flexible to support any changes to the Deliverables and the business operations supported by the provision of Deliverables.
- 3.4 The Supplier shall not be entitled to any relief from its obligations under the Performance Indicators (PI's) or Service Levels, or to any increase in the Charges to the extent that a Disaster occurs as a consequence of any breach by the Supplier of this Contract.

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

4. Business Continuity (Section 2)

- 4.1 The Business Continuity Plan shall set out the arrangements that are to be invoked to ensure that the business processes facilitated by the provision of Deliverables remain supported and to ensure continuity of the business operations supported by the Services including:
 - 4.1.1 the alternative processes, options and responsibilities that may be adopted in the event of a failure in or disruption to the provision of Deliverables; and
 - 4.1.2 the steps to be taken by the Supplier upon resumption of the provision of Deliverables in order to address the effect of the failure or disruption.
- 4.2 The Business Continuity Plan shall:
 - 4.2.1 address the various possible levels of failures of or disruptions to the provision of Deliverables;
 - 4.2.2 set out the goods and/or services to be provided and the steps to be taken to remedy the different levels of failures of and disruption to the Deliverables;
 - 4.2.3 specify any applicable Performance Indicators with respect to the provision of the Business Continuity Services and details of any agreed relaxation to the Performance Indicators or Service Levels in respect of the provision of other Deliverables during any period of invocation of the Business Continuity Plan; and
 - 4.2.4 set out the circumstances in which the Business Continuity Plan is invoked.

5. Disaster Recovery (Section 3)

- 5.1 The Disaster Recovery Plan (which shall be invoked only upon the occurrence of a Disaster) shall be designed to ensure that upon the occurrence of a Disaster the Supplier ensures continuity of the business operations of the Buyer supported by the Services following any Disaster or during any period of service failure or disruption with, as far as reasonably possible, minimal adverse impact.
- 5.2 The Supplier's BCDR Plan shall include an approach to business continuity and disaster recovery that addresses the following:
 - 5.2.1 loss of access to the Buyer Premises;
 - 5.2.2 loss of utilities to the Buyer Premises;
 - 5.2.3 loss of the Supplier's helpdesk or CAFM system;
 - 5.2.4 loss of a Subcontractor;
 - 5.2.5 emergency notification and escalation process;
 - 5.2.6 contact lists;

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 5.2.7 staff training and awareness;
- 5.2.8 BCDR Plan testing;
- 5.2.9 post implementation review process;
- 5.2.10 any applicable Performance Indicators with respect to the provision of the disaster recovery services and details of any agreed relaxation to the Performance Indicators or Service Levels in respect of the provision of other Deliverables during any period of invocation of the Disaster Recovery Plan;
- 5.2.11 details of how the Supplier shall ensure compliance with security standards ensuring that compliance is maintained for any period during which the Disaster Recovery Plan is invoked;
- 5.2.12 access controls to any disaster recovery sites used by the Supplier in relation to its obligations pursuant to this Schedule; and
- 5.2.13 testing and management arrangements.

6. Review and changing the BCDR Plan

- 6.1 The Supplier shall review the BCDR Plan:
 - 6.1.1 on a regular basis and as a minimum once every six (6) Months;
 - 6.1.2 within three (3) calendar Months of the BCDR Plan (or any part) having been invoked pursuant to Paragraph **Error! Reference source not found.**; and
 - 6.1.3 where the Buyer requests in writing any additional reviews (over and above those provided for in Paragraphs 6.1.1 and 6.1.2 of this Schedule) whereupon the Supplier shall conduct such reviews in accordance with the Buyer's written requirements. Prior to starting its review, the Supplier shall provide an accurate written estimate of the total costs payable by the Buyer for the Buyer's approval. The costs of both Parties of any such additional reviews shall be met by the Buyer except that the Supplier shall not be entitled to charge the Buyer for any costs that it may incur above any estimate without the Buyer's prior written approval.
- 6.2 Each review of the BCDR Plan pursuant to Paragraph 6.1 shall assess its suitability having regard to any change to the Deliverables or any underlying business processes and operations facilitated by or supported by the Services which have taken place since the later of the original approval of the BCDR Plan or the last review of the BCDR Plan, and shall also have regard to any occurrence of any event since that date (or the likelihood of any such event taking place in the foreseeable future) which may increase the likelihood of the need to invoke the BCDR Plan. The review shall be completed by the Supplier within such period as the Buyer shall reasonably require.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project 2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- The Supplier shall, within twenty (20) Working Days of the conclusion of each such review of the BCDR Plan, provide to the Buyer a report (a "Review Report") setting out the Supplier's proposals (the "Supplier's **Proposals**") for addressing any changes in the risk profile and its proposals for amendments to the BCDR Plan.
- Following receipt of the Review Report and the Supplier's Proposals, the Parties shall use reasonable endeavours to agree the Review Report and the Supplier's Proposals. If the Parties are unable to agree Review Report and the Supplier's Proposals within twenty (20) Working Days of its submission, then such Dispute shall be resolved in accordance with the Dispute Resolution Procedure.
- The Supplier shall as soon as is reasonably practicable after receiving the approval of the Supplier's Proposals effect any change in its practices or procedures necessary so as to give effect to the Supplier's Proposals. Any such change shall be at the Supplier's expense unless it can be reasonably shown that the changes are required because of a material change to the risk profile of the Deliverables.

7. Testing the BCDR Plan

- 7.1 The Supplier shall test the BCDR Plan:
 - regularly and in any event not less than once in every Contract Year: 7.1.1
 - in the event of any major reconfiguration of the Deliverables 7.1.2
 - at any time where the Buyer considers it necessary (acting in its sole 7.1.3 discretion).
- 7.2 If the Buyer requires an additional test of the BCDR Plan, it shall give the Supplier written notice and the Supplier shall conduct the test in accordance with the Buyer's requirements and the relevant provisions of the BCDR Plan. The Supplier's costs of the additional test shall be borne by the Buyer unless the BCDR Plan fails the additional test in which case the Supplier's costs of that failed test shall be borne by the Supplier.
- The Supplier shall undertake and manage testing of the BCDR Plan in full consultation with and under the supervision of the Buyer and shall liaise with the Buyer in respect of the planning, performance, and review, of each test, and shall comply with the reasonable requirements of the Buyer.
- 7.4 The Supplier shall ensure that any use by it or any Subcontractor of "live" data in such testing is first approved with the Buyer. Copies of live test data used in any such testing shall be (if so required by the Buyer) destroyed or returned to the Buyer on completion of the test.
- 7.5 The Supplier shall, within twenty (20) Working Days of the conclusion of each test, provide to the Buyer a report setting out:
 - the outcome of the test; 7.5.1

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Model Version: v3.4

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

- 7.5.2 any failures in the BCDR Plan (including the BCDR Plan's procedures) revealed by the test; and
- 7.5.3 the Supplier's proposals for remedying any such failures.
- 7.6 Following each test, the Supplier shall take all measures requested by the Buyer to remedy any failures in the BCDR Plan and such remedial activity and re-testing shall be completed by the Supplier, at its own cost, by the date reasonably required by the Buyer.

8. Invoking the BCDR Plan

8.1 In the event of a complete loss of service or in the event of a Disaster, the Supplier shall immediately invoke the BCDR Plan (and shall inform the Buyer promptly of such invocation). In all other instances the Supplier shall invoke or test the BCDR Plan only with the prior consent of the Buyer.

9. Circumstances beyond your control

9.1 The Supplier shall not be entitled to relief under Clause 20 (Circumstances beyond your control) if it would not have been impacted by the Force Majeure Event had it not failed to comply with its obligations under this Schedule.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Order Schedule 14 (Service Levels)

1. Definitions

1.1 In this Schedule, the following words shall have the following meanings and they shall supplement Joint Schedule 1 (Definitions):

"Critical Service Level Failure"	has the meaning given to it in the Order Form;
"Service Level Failure"	means a failure to meet the Service Level Performance Measure in respect of a Service Level;
"Service Level Performance Measure"	shall be as set out against the relevant Service Level in the Annex to Part A of this Schedule; and
"Service Level Threshold"	shall be as set out against the relevant Service Level in the Annex to Part A of this Schedule

2. What happens if you don't meet the Service Levels

- 2.1 The Supplier shall at all times provide the Deliverables to meet or exceed the Service Level Performance Measure for each Service Level.
- 2.2 Not used
- 2.3 The Supplier shall send Performance Monitoring Reports to the Buyer detailing the level of service which was achieved in accordance with the provisions of Part B (Performance Monitoring) of this Schedule.
- 2.4 Not used
- 2.5 Not more than once in each Contract Year, the Buyer may, on giving the Supplier at least three (3) Months' notice, change the weighting of Service Level Performance Measure in respect of one or more Service Levels and the Supplier shall not be entitled to object to, or increase the Charges as a result of such changes, provided that:
 - 2.5.1 the total number of Service Levels for which the weighting is to be changed does not exceed the number applicable as at the Start Date; and
 - the principal purpose of the change is to reflect changes in the Buyer's business requirements and/or priorities or to reflect changing industry standards.
 - 2.5.3 Not used.

3. Critical Service Level Failure

On the occurrence of a Critical Service Level Failure:

3.1 Not used

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

3.2 the Buyer shall be entitled to withhold and retain as compensation a sum equal to any Charges which would otherwise have been due to the Supplier in respect of that Service Period ("Compensation for Critical Service Level Failure"),

provided that the operation of this paragraph 3 shall be without prejudice to the right of the Buyer to terminate this Contract and/or to claim damages from the Supplier for material Default.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Part A: Service Levels

3. Service Levels

If the level of performance of the Supplier:

- 3.3 is likely to or fails to meet any Service Level Performance Measure; or
- 3.4 is likely to cause or causes a Critical Service Failure to occur,

the Supplier shall immediately notify the Buyer in writing and the Buyer, in its absolute discretion and without limiting any other of its rights, may:

- 1.2.1 require the Supplier to immediately take all remedial action that is reasonable to mitigate the impact on the Buyer and to rectify or prevent a Service Level Failure or Critical Service Level Failure from taking place or recurring;
- 1.2.2 instruct the Supplier to comply with the Rectification Plan Process
- 1.2.3 Not used
- 1.2.4 if a Critical Service Level Failure has occurred, exercise its right to Compensation for Critical Service Level Failure (including the right to terminate for material Default).

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Annex A to Part A: Services Levels

Service Level Performance Criterion	Service Level Performance Measure	Good target	Requires Improvement	Inadequate (Service Level Threshold)
IFRS 9 scenario data delivery	Number of working days past agreed date	≤3 working day	Between 4 – 5 working days	>5 working days and/or delivery occurs in the calendar month after those set out in Order Schedule 20 (Specification
IFRS 9 scenario narrative delivery	Number of working days past agreed date	≤3 working day	Between 4 – 5 working days	>5 working days and/or delivery occurs in the calendar month after those set out in Order Schedule 20 (Specification
IFRS 9 scenario narrative quality	Report/Update is delivered in line with the criteria detailed within Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification)	Report/Update meets all of UKEF's minimum criteria as set out in detailed within Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification)	All but one of element of UKEF's minimum criteria is met as set out in Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification)	More than one element of UKEF's minimum criteria as set out in Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification) is not met.
Extra analytical support - timing	Number of working days past enquiry for support	≤3 working days	Between 4-5 working days	> 5 working days

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Part B: Performance Monitoring

4. Performance Monitoring and Performance Review

- 3.5 Within thirty (30) Working Days of the Start Date the Supplier shall provide the Buyer with details of how the process in respect of the monitoring and reporting of Service Levels will operate between the Parties and the Parties will endeavour to agree such process as soon as reasonably possible.
- 3.6 The Supplier shall provide the Buyer with performance monitoring reports ("Performance Monitoring Reports") in accordance with the process and timescales agreed pursuant to paragraph 3.1 of Part B of this Schedule which shall contain, as a minimum, the following information in respect of the relevant Service Period just ended:
 - 3.6.1 for each Service Level, the actual performance achieved over the Service Level for the relevant Service Period;
 - 3.6.2 a summary of all failures to achieve Service Levels that occurred during that Service Period;
 - 3.6.3 details of any Critical Service Level Failures;
 - 3.6.4 for any repeat failures, actions taken to resolve the underlying cause and prevent recurrence;
 - 3.6.5 Not used
 - 3.6.6 such other details as the Buyer may reasonably require from time to time.
- 3.7 The Parties shall attend meetings to discuss Performance Monitoring Reports ("Performance Review Meetings") at least once in every Service Period. The Performance Review Meetings will be the forum for the review by the Supplier and the Buyer of the Performance Monitoring Reports. The Performance Review Meetings shall:
 - 3.7.1 take place within two (2) weeks of the Performance Monitoring Reports being issued by the Supplier at such location and time (within normal business hours) as the Buyer shall reasonably require;
 - 3.7.2 be attended by the Supplier's Representative and the Buyer's Representative; and
 - 3.7.3 be fully minuted by the Supplier and the minutes will be circulated by the Supplier to all attendees at the relevant meeting and also to the Buyer's Representative and any other recipients agreed at the relevant meeting.
- 3.8 The minutes of the preceding Service Period's Performance Review Meeting will be agreed and signed by both the Supplier's Representative and the Buyer's Representative at each meeting.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS Project Version: v1.0

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

3.9 The Supplier shall provide to the Buyer such documentation as the Buyer may reasonably require in order to verify the level of the performance by the Supplier and the calculations of the amount of Service Credits for any specified Service Period.

4. Satisfaction Surveys

4.1 The Buyer may undertake satisfaction surveys in respect of the Supplier's provision of the Deliverables. The Buyer shall be entitled to notify the Supplier of any aspects of their performance of the provision of the Deliverables which the responses to the Satisfaction Surveys reasonably suggest are not in accordance with this Contract.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification)

Background

UKEF will begin reporting on International Financial Reporting Standard 9 (IFRS 9) from 2025. IFRS 9 requires UKEF to make a best estimate of expected credit losses (ECL) by incorporating forward-looking information. Forward-looking information will be incorporated into the ECL estimate via models that use macroeconomic variables as an input. These statistical models will estimate the (historic) relationship between probabilities of default (PD) and a selection of macroeconomic variables. Once we have developed these statistical models, we will utilise forecasts of the macroeconomic variables under multiple scenarios ('forecast scenarios') to generate PD forecasts (and therefore ECLs) to be compliant with the IFRS 9 standard.

As part of internal PD model development, UKEF have split its financial portfolio into distinct segments on the basis that these segments have broadly similar risk characteristics and can therefore be modelled together in groups. These segments cover **industry sectors** (e.g., transport and aerospace), as well as country groupings by income (**world/global, advanced economies** and **emerging market & developing economies**). UKEF have created a **longlist** of macroeconomic variables (such as unemployment, inflation etc.) that are potentially related to our obligors' probabilities of default. UKEF will then use statistical techniques to narrow this longlist down to a **shortlist** containing the most relevant variables. Finally, UKEF will estimate regression models linking variables in the shortlist to its measure of probability of default.

Requirement overview

Two main elements are required:

- Historic data which will be used to develop the models, and which need to cover a
 wide range of macroeconomic variables that will be tested and narrowed down (set
 out in the longlist).
- 2. Macroeconomic forecasts & IFRS 9 scenarios for a smaller subset of these variables, on which the final models will be run (taken from the **shortlist**).

Requirement details

1. Historic data

The Authority requires a one-off delivery of historic data by 5 June 2023 or within 5 working days of the Order Start Date (whichever is later). This is the Authority's longlist of macroeconomic variables (Table 1) which it will then narrow down to a shortlist. This is necessary as the Authority needs to determine exactly which macroeconomic variables are most relevant for its statistical models that link the variables to changes in probabilities in default. Only once this has been done can the Authority determine the final list of variables for which the Authority shall require forecasts under multiple different scenarios ('forecast scenarios') on a regular basis for the generation of ECLs.

The historical data shall be reported on a quarterly frequency (e.g., data for 2000 Q1, 2000 Q2, 2000 Q3, 2000 Q4 etc.) and be delivered in an excel-compatible format. For some

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

macroeconomic variables, the Authority requires them to be aggregated by country groupings. The aggregations required are: a global (all countries) aggregation, an emerging market & developing economies aggregation and an advanced economies aggregation. These aggregations stem from UKEF's diverse and global portfolio which UKEF have tried to segment into buckets of similar risk characteristics for ease of modelling.

There can be flexibility around the definitions of advanced or emerging markets and the lists of countries that fall into each aggregate. The Authority does not expect every country in the world to be assigned to one or the other category. However, the Authority does expect that a reasonably high proportion of economic activity in advanced or emerging markets are covered by what is provided across the required variables (as measured by the total share of global GDP covered by the relevant aggregate groupings). The Authority also expects that countries are split into advanced or emerging markets based on rules similar to those used by the International Monetary Fund, whose categorisations are based on a country's per capita income level, export diversification and integration into the global financial system. [1],[2] The Authority shall require rationale for advanced or emerging market country categorisation and the list of the countries assigned to each aggregate (for each macro variable too if this differs across variables).

Some macroeconomic variables are only required on a globally aggregated basis. Again, this doesn't mean the aggregation needs to cover every country in the world, but the Authority expects that the bulk of global economic activity is covered by whichever countries are aggregated up to give a global value. A list of countries covered by global aggregate values (for each macro variable too if this differs across variables) shall be delivered to the Authority.

Table 1 below lists variables in the Authority's longlist for which historical data shall be obtained to be able to produce a shortlist of variables on which to estimate the final models. The Authority does not necessarily need the exact variables below but rather variables which encompass these definitions (we recognise that precise definitions can vary for some variables) nor does the Authority expect to have every single variable listed below provided, though the greater the longlist coverage the better. The Authority has indicated which variables are higher or lower priority for its analysis. Tenderers are required to indicate that they can provide the high priority variables and indicate which of the medium / low priority variables they can provide.

Table 1 – Longlist of macroeconomic variables. High priority variables are mandatory.

Aggregati on	Variable	Description	Suggest ed units	Priority
Advanced	Consumer price inflation	Average prices paid by consumers over a period for a basket of goods	Index	High
Advanced	Government fiscal balance	Government revenues less spending	%GDP	High
Advanced	Gross fixed capital formation (real)	AKA investment. Acquisition of assets intended for use in the production of other goods and		High

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification)

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

		services for a period of more than a year		
Advanced	Long term government bond yield (nominal)	E.g. 10 year	%	High
Advanced	Long term interest rate spread	Advanced economy long term interest yields minus US long term interest yields	%	High
Advanced	Nominal GDP	Can be used to place other variables on a %GDP basis	US\$	High
Advanced	Real GDP	GDP based on constant prices	US\$	High
Advanced	Real GDP per capita	GDP based on constant prices divided by the population	US\$	High
Advanced	Short term interest rate (nominal)	E.g. commercial banks pay on 12- month deposits, money market rate	%	High
Advanced	Unemployment rate	Percentage of the labour force that is looking for a job	%	High
Advanced	Commercial land prices		Index	Medium
Advanced	Current account balance	Sum of net exports of goods and services, net primary income, and net secondary income	US\$	Medium
Advanced	Equities	E.g. Share price index, stock market earnings		Medium
Advanced	Exchange rates	Relative value of advanced economy currencies to the USD		Medium
Advanced	External debt, debt service	Payments made to satisfy principle or interest on external debt	%GDP, %exports	Medium
Advanced	External debt, total	E.g. Current liabilities that require principal and/or interest payments owed to non-residents by residents	%GDP, %exports	Medium

Advanced	GDP deflator	Prices of all goods and services produced in an economy	Index	Medium
Advanced	Government expenditure	Government spending	%GDP	Medium
Advanced	Government revenue	Amount raised via taxation	%GDP	Medium
Advanced	Gross debt	General government gross debt	%GDP	Medium
Advanced	Industrial Production (real)	Measures output in the industrial sectors of an economy		Medium
Advanced	Long term interest rates (real)		%	Medium
Advanced	Net direct investment	Difference between value of inward direct investment made by non-resident investors in the reporting economy and the value of outward direct investment made by the residents of the reporting economy to external economies	US\$	Medium
Advanced	Reserve assets	Total Reserve Assets. Reserve assets may be monetary gold, special drawing rights (SDRs), a reserve position in the International Monetary Fund (IMF), foreign exchange assets consisting of currency and deposits and securities	US\$	Medium
Advanced	Short term government bond yield (nominal)	E.g. government 3month	%	Medium
Advanced	Short term interest rates (real)		%	Medium
Advanced	Bank lending rate (nominal)		%	Low

Exports (real)	Real value of total exports of goods and services	US\$	Low
Imports (real)	Real value of total imports of goods and services	US\$	Low
Output gap	Difference between economy's actual output and its long-run ('potential') output. Indicator of position in the business cycle	%potenti al GDP	Low
Value of oil imports		\$US, %imports	Low
Gross debt	General government gross debt	%GDP	High
Nominal GDP	Can be used to place other variables on a %GDP basis	US\$	High
Real GDP	GDP based on constant prices	US\$	High
Real GDP per capita	GDP based on constant prices divided by the population	US\$	High
Commercial land prices		Index	Medium
Consumer price inflation	Average prices paid by consumers over a period for a basket of goods	Index	Medium
Current account balance	Sum of net exports of goods and services, net primary income, and net secondary income	US\$	Medium
Equities	E.g. Share price index, stock market earnings		Medium
Exchange rates	Relative value of emerging market currencies to the USD		Medium
External debt, debt service	Payments made to satisfy principle or interest on external debt	%GDP, %exports	Medium
External debt, total	E.g. Current liabilities that require principal and/or interest payments owed to non-residents by residents	%GDP, %exports	Medium
GDP deflator	Prices of all goods and services produced in an economy	Index	Medium
	Imports (real) Output gap Value of oil imports Gross debt Nominal GDP Real GDP per capita Commercial land prices Consumer price inflation Current account balance Equities Exchange rates External debt, debt service External debt, total	Imports (real) Real value of total imports of goods and services Difference between economy's actual output and its long-run ('potential') output. Indicator of position in the business cycle Value of oil imports Gross debt Can be used to place other variables on a %GDP basis Real GDP GDP based on constant prices Gonsumer price inflation Current account balance Equities Exchange rates Can be used to place other variables on a %GDP basis Average prices paid by consumers over a period for a basket of goods Exchange rates Consumer price index, stock market earnings Exchange rates Relative value of emerging market currencies to the USD External debt, debt service Eng. Current liabilities that require principal and/or interest payments owed to non-residents by residents GDP deflator Prices of all goods and services	Imports (real) Real value of total imports of goods and services Difference between economy's actual output and its long-run ('potential') output. Indicator of position in the business cycle Value of oil imports Gross debt General government gross debt Can be used to place other variables on a %GDP basis Real GDP GDP based on constant prices divided by the population Commercial land prices Consumer price inflation Current account balance Equities Exchange rates Relative value of emerging market currencies to the USD External debt, debt service External debt, total GDP deflator Prices of all goods and services Index Index US\$ US\$ US\$ US\$ US\$ US\$ US\$ Index Index US\$ Index Index

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Emerging	Government expenditure	Government spending	%GDP	Medium
Emerging	Government fiscal balance	Government revenues less spending	%GDP	Medium
Emerging	Government revenue	Amount raised via taxation	%GDP	Medium
Emerging	Industrial Production (real)	Measures output in the industrial sectors of an economy		Medium
Emerging	Long term government bond yield (nominal)	E.g. 10 year	%	Medium
Emerging	Long term interest rates (real)		%	Medium
Emerging	Net direct investment	Difference between value of inward direct investment made by non-resident investors in the reporting economy and the value of outward direct investment made by the residents of the reporting economy to external economies	US\$	Medium
Emerging	Real gross fixed capital formation	AKA investment. Acquisition of assets intended for use in the production of other goods and services for a period of more than a year	Index	Medium
Emerging	Reserve assets	Total Reserve Assets. Reserve assets may be monetary gold, special drawing rights (SDRs), a reserve position in the International Monetary Fund (IMF), foreign exchange assets consisting of currency and deposits and securities	US\$	Medium
Emerging	Risk premium	Risk premium on emerging countries' interest rates	%	Medium

Emerging	Short term government bond yield (nominal)	E.g. government 3month	%	Medium
Emerging	Short term interest rate (nominal)	E.g. commercial banks pay on 12- month deposits, money market rate	%	Medium
Emerging	Short term interest rates (real)		%	Medium
Emerging	Unemployment rate	Percentage of the labour force that is looking for a job	%	Medium
Emerging	Bank lending rate (nominal)		%	Low
Emerging	Exports (real)	Real value of total exports of goods and services	US\$	Low
Emerging	Imports (real)	Real value of total imports of goods and services	US\$	Low
Emerging	Output gap	Difference between economy's actual output and its long-run ('potential') output. Indicator of position in the business cycle		Low
Emerging	Value of oil imports		\$US, %imports	Low
Global	Commodity Metals Price Index	E.g. IMF series includes Copper, Aluminium, Iron Ore, Tin, Nickel, Zinc, Lead, and Uranium Price Indices	Index	High
Global	Consumer price inflation	Average prices paid by consumers over a period for a basket of goods	Index	High
Global	Nominal GDP	Can be used to place other variables on a %GDP basis		High
Global	Oil prices	E.g. IMF use price index simple average of three spot prices (APSP); Dated Brent, West Texas Intermediate, and the Dubai Fateh	Index	High

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Global	Real GDP	GDP based on constant prices	US\$	High
Global	Real GDP per capita	GDP based on constant prices divided by the population	US\$	High
Global	Short term interest rate (nominal)	E.g. commercial banks pay on 12- month deposits, money market rate	%	High
Global	Unemployment rate	Percentage of the labour force that is looking for a job	%	High
U.S.	United States long term interest rates (nominal)	Yield on 10y Treasuries	%	High
U.S.	United States short term interest rates (nominal)	E.g. commercial banks pay on 12- month US deposits, money market rate	%	High
Global	Real Sectoral Gross Value Added	Gross value added variables available for different sectors. For example: construction sector, transport sector, financial sector, oil & gas sector, manufacturing etc.	US\$	Medium
Global	Broad money	E.g. World Bank series includes: sum of currency outside banks; demand deposits other than those of the central government; the time, savings, and foreign currency deposits of resident sectors other than the central government; bank and traveller's checks; and other securities such as certificates of deposit and commercial paper	%GDP	Medium
Global	Commercial land prices		Index	Medium
Global	Commodity Fuel (energy) Index	E.g. IMF series includes Crude oil (petroleum), Natural Gas, and Coal Price Indices	Index	Medium

Global	Commodity Industrial Inputs Price Index	E.g. IMF series includes Agricultural Raw Materials and Metals Price Indices	Index	Medium
Global	Credit	Domestic credit to private sector by banks	%GDP or growth rate	Medium
Global	Equities	E.g. Share price index, stock market earnings		Medium
Global	GDP deflator	Prices of all goods and services produced in an economy	Index	Medium
Global	Industrial Production (real)	Measures output in the industrial sectors of an economy.		Medium
Global	Long term government bond yield (nominal)	E.g. 10 year	%	Medium
Global	Long term interest rates (real)		%	Medium
Global	Net direct investment	Difference between value of inward direct investment made by non-resident investors in the reporting economy and the value of outward direct investment made by the residents of the reporting economy to external economies	US\$	Medium
Global	Producer Price Index	Measures prices paid to producers of goods and services	Index	Medium
Global	Real gross fixed capital formation	AKA investment. Acquisition of assets intended for use in the production of other goods and services for a period of more than a year	Index	Medium
Global	Short term government bond yield (nominal)	E.g. government 3month	%	Medium

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification)

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

Global	Short term interest rates (real)		%	Medium
Global	Bank lending rate (nominal)		%	Low
Global	Bank liquid reserves to bank assets ratio	E.g. World Bank series is ratio of domestic currency holdings and deposits with the monetary authorities to claims on other governments, nonfinancial public enterprises, the private sector, and other banking institutions	%	Low
Global	Commodity Food Price Index	E.g. IMF series includes Cereal, Vegetable Oils, Meat, Seafood, Sugar, Bananas, and Oranges Price Indices	Index	Low
Global	Exports (real)	Value of total exports of goods and services	US\$	Low
Global	Imports (real)	Value of total imports of goods and services	US\$	Low
Global	Oil demand	World demand		Low
Global	Output gap	Difference between economy's actual output and its long-run ('potential') output. Indicator of position in the business cycle	%potenti al GDP	Low
Global	Value of oil imports		\$US, %imports	Low

2. Macroeconomic forecasts & IFRS 9 scenarios

The Authority will develop final models from a subset of the above longlist of macroeconomic variables, linking these to obligor probabilities of default. The Authority expects this subset could be around 15-20 of the above variables, each of which shall require its own forecasts under multiple IFRS 9 scenarios. However, at the commencement of the contract, the Authority will not know exactly which variables these are until the historical data in 1.) has been analysed.

To meet the IFRS 9 requirement the Authority shall require forecasts for at least four scenarios (covering a baseline and both upside and downside scenarios) up to a total of seven. Each scenario shall need to be probability weighted. This is so that the Authority can

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

pick the appropriate percentile/probability that best represents the range of future outcomes that UKEF could face. A typical solution that the Authority would expect to see are macroeconomic scenarios produced at different percentiles in the provider's forecast distribution. The forecasts shall cover at least 20 years and demonstrate appropriate forecast properties/characteristics (for instance, growth rates converging to a steady state/long-run value). The forecast data shall be delivered in an excel-compatible format.

The Authority requires updated forecast scenarios on a quarterly basis throughout the contract period (once the historical data has been analysed). The Authority requires these to be delivered before the end of each quarter. If significant macroeconomic shocks occur between these quarterly updates, the Authority may ask for updates to the forecast scenarios or one-off scenarios. The Authority will require short updates each quarter alongside the scenarios to explain the narrative (i.e., what is driving changes in the forecasts) and a more comprehensive report shall be delivered once a year. The purpose of these updates is to help The Authority understand the forecast scenarios and explain why things have changed from quarter to quarter. The Authority shall also require access to analysts to answer any queries it may have about the scenarios. Once the contract starts and the Authority understands the supplier timeline for updating quarterly forecast scenarios, the Authority will confirm in which quarter a more comprehensive narrative / explanatory report shall be required.

The Authority expects that it will require 11 quarterly forecast scenarios to be delivered in the following months/financial year quarters: Sep 2023 (Q2), Dec 2023 (Q3), Mar 2024 (Q4), Jun 2024 (Q1), Sep 2024 (Q2), Dec 2024 (Q3), Mar 2025 (Q4), Jun 2025 (Q1), Sep 2025 (Q2), Dec 2025 (Q3), Mar 2026 (Q4).

The decision on how many variables for which forecasts will be required will be taken through a menu pricing system which the Authority expects to trigger in August 2023. There will be 3 menu options covering provision of forecast scenarios for:

- 1. Up to 15 macroeconomic variables
- 2. Up to 30 macroeconomic variables
- 3. Up to 45 macroeconomic variables

The pricing for these 3 menu options shall include the delivery of forecast commentary reports and other supporting materials. Once a menu option has been selected, this option will remain for the contract duration.

IFRS9 Scenario Reports (Yearly)

Below are the minimum criteria that shall be included within the report. The report shall be delivered on an annual basis, be more than 2 pages (A4) long and cover the following:

- Executive Summary
- Underlying forecast methodology
- Macroeconomic developments
- Scenario assumptions and forecast revisions
- Narratives for the new forecasts

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

Order Schedule 20 (Order Specification)

Order Ref: Project_2484 Crown Copyright 2021

IFRS9 Scenario Updates (Quarterly)

Below are the minimum criteria that shall be included within the update. The update shall be delivered on a quarterly basis (except for the quarter where the above report is delivered), be 1-2 pages (A4) long, and cover at least the following:

- Key macroeconomic developments
- Key scenario assumptions and forecast revisions

Further details

The Authority's requirement will last three years.

Suppliers can tender with subcontractors to deliver the requirement. If you choose to subcontract elements of our requirement, you must be clear in your tender about who they are and to what extent they will provide the service.

Key milestones for the contract are:

DATE	MILESTONE		
June 2023	Contract signed		
By 5 June 2023, or within 5 working days of the Order Start Date (whichever is later)	Initial, one-off receipt of historical macroeconomic data from supplier.		
By 31 August 2023	UKEF confirms shortlist of variables for which forecast scenarios are required from supplier.		
September 2023 – March 2026	Quarterly reporting of forecasts from suppliers with commentary. To be delivered on an agreed date in the months specified – 2023 September, December; 2024 March, June, September, December; 2025 March, June, September, December; 2026 March.		
September 2023 – March 2026	Quarterly performance monitoring reports submitted by supplier, followed by performance monitoring meetings (as outlined in Order Schedule 14: Service Levels)		
March 2024 – March 2026	Delivery of annual comprehensive IFRS 9 scenario report, to be delivered alongside the March forecast scenario data delivery each year (replacing the usual shorter commentary update for that month).		
January 2024, January 2025, January 2026	Annual contract performance meetings (to be aligned and incorporated into Q3 quarterly performance monitoring meetings)		
June 2026	End of contract		

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

The macroeconomic forecasts shall be used to adjust the probability of defaults (PDs) and loss given defaults (LGDs) that form the expected credit loss (ECL). The ECLs based on each of the supplied scenarios will then be probability weighted to produce the final ECL reported in UKEF's annual report and accounts.

RM6126 - Research & Insights DPS

^[1] See here for the full criteria used by the IMF.

^[2] See <u>here</u> for the country categorisations used by the IMF in their WEO publication (categories: Advanced Economies, Emerging and Developing Economies).